# AUSTRALIANCOMMISSIONON SAFETYANDQUALITYINHEALTHCARE

A Structured Evidence-based Literature Review regarding the Effectiveness of Improvement Interventions in Clinical Handover

**Prepared by** 



## The eHealth Services Research Group, University of Tasmania for the:

# Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (ACSQHC)

April 2008

Ms. Ming Chao Wong Dr. Kwang Chien Yee Associate Professor Paul Turner

April 2008

Suggested citation:

Wong MC, Yee KC, Turner P. (2008) Clinical Handover Literature Review. eHealth Services Research Group, University of Tasmania, Australia.

## **Executive Summary**

This document provides a structured evidence based literature review regarding the effectiveness of improvement interventions in clinical handover covering Australian and International published works. The review is presented in a manner that includes summaries of papers, reviews the strength of evidence and synthesizes major themes and issues. This review is specifically focused on clinical handovers within the healthcare sector, especially concentrating on literature published in the last five years and covering both quantitative and qualitative research. While the primary source of materials on clinical handover interventions is from within the Medline collection, the review also includes materials in journals outside that collection as well as other published material on the topic, including non-peer-reviewed papers, opinions and published reports.

This review is focused on identifying and analysing available clinical handover literature in relation to five key questions:

- 1. What are the clinical handover situations that carry the most risk for patients?
- 2. What are the handover interventions that are most effective?
- 3. What are the critical success factors and limitations of successful handover interventions?
- 4. For which handover interventions, is there evidence of sustainability and transferability?
- 5. What are the gaps in the evidence base on handover?

The approach to the identification and analysis of literature relevant to addressing these questions was guided by the Australian Medical Association (2006) clinical handover definition:

"the transfer of professional responsibility and accountability for some or all aspects of care for a patient, or group of patients, to another person or professional group on a temporary or permanent basis" (Australian Medical Association: Safe Handover Safe Patients' Guidelines).

In conducting the review it was acknowledged that this definition is not universally recognised and that there remains a lack of common understanding of the term "clinical handover". Some research included routine communication interactions between healthcare professionals as part of clinical handover, while other research restricted the term to particular clinical settings. The clinical handover process is also sometimes described by a range of other terms, for example, hand-offs, shift reports, patient transfers.

Following an introduction and description of the methodological approach utilised, this report structures analysis and discussion of literature on clinical handover and the effectiveness and transferability of improvement interventions into three main sections: High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover; Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness; and, Evidence Gaps in Clinical Handover. In each section, key issues are identified and relevant peer-reviewed literature reviewed and discussed. Each section also contains a summary table including all materials identified as relevant for that section including non-peer reviewed materials, published reports and opinions. To assist in assessing the nature and type of literature reviewed including the strength of evidence and level of transferability, table entries are sorted into one of 5 categories covering the range of literature identified from multi- or single- site evidence-based interventions through pre-intervention studies to published opinions and reports. This literature review concludes with a comprehensive bibliography of all relevant materials identified during the conduct of this literature review.

This literature review highlights that despite the proliferation of published literature on clinical handover in the last 3-5 years, the numbers of high quality evidence based interventions that display a high level of potential for transferability remains relatively low. More positively, there are now a large number of studies that have investigated various aspects of clinical handover and improved understanding of its complex and dynamic nature. These studies clearly confirm **clinical handover is a high risk scenario for patient safety with dangers of discontinuity of care, adverse events and legal claims of malpractice**. Many of the studies focus on clinical handover scenarios involving high acuity patients and/or high acuity environments but only a few

studies address guidelines, protocols or education/training as a response to the challenges identified. Overall this review highlights a growing awareness of the importance of clinical handover initiatives for improving safety and quality. The insights generated from conducting this review suggest that an emerging trend in the near future will be towards increased intervention focused studies based on more structured approaches. It is anticipated that this literature review will make a contribution to this direction and assist in the development of efforts to improve clinical handover into the future. The key themes identified in the 3 major sections of this report are summarised below:

#### High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover:

The **major themes** identified in the literature relating to high risk scenarios in clinical handover can be summarised as follows:

- **Handover risks:** risks identified in the literature linked to seniority/experience of medical staff; nature/type of communication behaviours; quality/content of information recorded and/or exchanged; discontinuity in patient care; lack of standardised protocols; and, health professional fatigue.
- **Inter-profession handover:** risks identified in the literature linked to handover between theatre/post-anaesthesia care; ambulance/emergency department.
- **Inter-departmental handover**: risks identified in the literature linked to handover between emergency department/Intensive care; emergency department/in-patient team; and also where inter-departmental boundaries/responsibilities are unclear.
- Shift to Shift handover: risks identified in the literature linked to lack of structure/ policy/procedures; role of medical discretion particularly during weekend handover; poor quality of information in emergency department handover; uncertainty over responsibility in an intensive care unit; the importance of the maintenance of core values/relationships in nursing handover; the lack of guidelines for handover of anaesthetised patients; impact of fragmentation of handover amongst mental health nurses; information overload and the dangers of overly long handovers.
- Hospital to community handover: risks identified in the literature linked to poor hospital to community discharge processes due to shift to shift handover; poor communication and differences in information quantity/quality depending on a patient's community destination; increased incidence of medical errors and re-hospitalisations.
- Providing verbal handover only: risks identified in the literature linked to engaging in verbal handover only highlight the vagaries of human memory and the loss of information across each/every handover.
- **The use of abbreviation in handover**: risks identified in the literature linked to usage by paediatric clinicians of non-standard abbreviations not understood by other health professionals.
- **Patients characteristics affect handover**: risks identified in the literature linked to varying responses by emergency staff to handover information from paramedics depending on patient condition; complex patient problems receiving poorer quality handover than more defined patient conditions; failures in communicating patients mental health status during transfer between hospital and residential aged care.
- **Characteristics of handover**: risks identified in the literature linked to lack of clarity over the effectiveness of verbal, tape recorded or face-to-face handover and how this effectiveness is impacted by different contexts; critical incident analysis highlights communication failures in hospital sign-out amongst interns. Handover is complex and cognitively taxing, in emergency departments interruptions are also a risk for patient safety.

#### Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness:

The **major themes** identified in the literature relating to interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness can be summarised as follows:

- Minimum data sets and information management: literature points to improvements in information exchange at handover with examples amongst junior medical officers by using word processors; at weekends through use of a handover sheet; for nurses by standardising information through a minimum data set. Literature also highlights minimum data sets were implemented with electronic tools; at weekends to improve documentation and for enhancing the quality of information transfer. Minimum data sets, discharge checklists, standardised handover cards were also generated and implemented with positive impacts. Communication techniques including minimum data sets such as SBAR and JUMP were also developed. Interestingly a standardised information exchange approach between ambulance staff and emergency department staff did not improve the accuracy of information transferred.
- **Creation of a new role to assist handover:** literature points to improvements in learning outcomes around handover from the creation/training of a peri-operative specialist practitioner.
- Standard operating protocols (SOPs): literature points to a range of positive benefits from developing and implementing SOPs including in paediatric surgery to intensive care with improvements in relation to technical errors, information omission and team-work; in accountability transfer and patient care amongst Canadian hospital nurses. Literature also points to comprehensive approaches to the development and evaluation of SOPs.
- Education and training: literature points to the positive benefits of appropriate handover education and training. Key elements of how to ensure effective handover are identified and the benefits of improved staff confidence in undertaking handover based on a 1 hour curriculum highlighted. The role and utility of feedback and reflective learning for junior medical officers to support quality improvement are identified.
- Electronic tools: literature highlights electronic handover tools including hand-helds having been developed, implemented and evaluated to improve handover. Positive impacts reported were high usage and perceptions of utility amongst junior staff in medicine and surgery; improved information transfer at handover amongst nurses; for shift-to-shift handover by residents; improved continuity of care, reductions in adverse events and reduced time taken for ward rounds. Potential problems of electronic tools are also identified; as well as the utility of user-centred design approaches for optimising patient safety features.
- Reflective methods: literature points to the utility of a range of reflective methods for stimulating change in handover practice; improving user perceptions of handover; improving handover outcomes. The range of methods includes personal reflection, appreciative inquiry and reflective dialogue.
- Change management: literature points to the positive contribution change management can make to challenges faced in transforming handover where: working hour changes increase the numbers of handovers in a surgical residency; nursing bedside handover is implemented in gynaecology ward; nurses in acute medical ward transformed patient interactions. The change process around the introduction of an electronic handover tool is also examined.
- Handover types: literature highlights the benefits of addressing the different types of handover where: nurses move towards clear documentation and non-verbal handover in an elderly care ward; tape recorded interviews improve efficiency of handover communication amongst nurses in a hospice during shift-to-shift handover; SBAR and voice recording improve communication; action research supports the change to nursing bed-side handover; and, bed-side handover leads to better informed nursing staff and positive feedback from patients.

#### Evidence Gaps in Clinical Handover:

The **major themes** identified in the literature relating to evidence gaps in clinical handover can be summarised as follows:

• Patients perception and involvement in clinical handover: literature highlights that the role of patients during handover remains complex and under-researched; Patients

perceptions in relation to care management and its impact on trust and care satisfaction is identified as an area requiring further investigation.

- Morning report format: literature highlights that morning report is not common in Australia and has been under-researched. Literature indicates positive potential for reducing length of stay and increased availability from engaging in morning report based on a single pilot study.
- Private hospital settings: literature on private hospital handover is very limited with only one study identified. This study focused on nursing handover reporting improved overall efficiency and effectiveness from implementing change based on action research principles.
- Professional anxiety and handover: literature on professional anxiety during handover is limited with only one study identified. This study explored the issue in relation to nursing change of shift handover and points to the need for further research.
- **Frameworks and handover**: literature on holistic frameworks to assist in improving handover is explicitly identified as being required. A few studies in this direction have developed approaches that have been implemented with handovers in general medicine; safety transitions in emergency care; and, socio-technical approaches to developing tools.
- Work process mapping and design methods: literature examining the use of work process mapping to understand handover and to assist with technology design for tools to improve handover remains under-researched. Experimental methods for identifying information and its recall by health professionals are also limited.
- Education and training of students: literature frequently mentions the role of education and training in handover but detailed studies on their structure, implementation or evaluation remain limited.
- Inter-hospital and patient transfer: literature examining inter-hospital transfer is common but investigations of the handover aspects of the transfer are limited. Similarly although literature on patient transfer and retrieval are common, studies examining handover aspects are limited.
- Electronic documentation and medical records: literature explicitly investigating electronic handover documentation and/or links with integration into broader electronic health records systems remains limited.
- **Legal dimensions:** literature exploring the variety of legal dimensions pertaining to clinical handover continues to remain limited in the health literature.

# **Table of Contents**

1.	INTRODUCTION	8
	1.1. Background	9
2.	Methodology	10
	2.1 Scope	10
	2.2 Search Strategy	11
	2.3. Assessment, Categorisation and Presentation	12
3.	HIGH RISK SCENARIOS IN CLINICAL HANDOVER	14
	3.1 Handover risks	15
	3.2 Inter-profession handover	15
	3.3 Inter-departmental handover	16
	3.4 Shift to shift handover	16
	3.5 Hospital to community handover	17
	3.6 Providing verbal handover only	18
	3.7 The use of abbreviation in handover	18
	3.8 Patients characteristics affect handover	18
	3.9 Characteristics of handover	18
	3.10 Summary Tables	19
4.	INTERVENTIONS, CRITICAL SUCCESS FACTORS AND EFFECTIVENESS	48
	4.1 Minimum Data sets and information management	49
	4.2 Creation of a new role to assist handover	50
	4.3 Standard Operating Protocols (SOPs)	50
	4.4 Education and Training	50
	4.5 Electronic Tools	51
	4.6 Reflective methods	52
	4.7 Change management	52
	4.8 Handover types	52
	4.9 Summary Tables	53
5.	EVIDENCE GAPS IN CLINICAL HANDOVER	86
	5.1 Patients perceptions and involvement in clinical handover	87
	5.2 Morning report format	87
	5.3 Private hospital settings	87
	5.4 Professional anxiety and handover	87
	5.5 Frameworks and Handover	87
	5.6 Work process mapping and design methods	88
	5.7 Education and training of students	88
	5.8 Inter-Hospital and Patient Transfer	88
	5.9 Electronic documentation and medical records	88
	5.10 Legal dimensions	88
	5.11 Summary Tables	89
6.	COMPREHENSIVE BIBLIOGRAPHY	102

#### 1. Introduction

The Australian Commission on Quality and Safety in Health Care (the Commission) has identified clinical handover as one of its top priorities (Priority Area 5) for work in 2007-2008. This priority is in the context of Australia taking a lead role in producing a standard operating protocol for clinical handover as part of its participation in the World Health Organisation's 'High Fives' initiative. The Commission has identified seven projects to form Phase 1 of the National Clinical Handover Initiative. The Commission has also released a tender to involve the private hospital sector and to develop strategies to include electronic clinical handover tools as part of the standardised solution to clinical handovers.

In 2005, the former Australian Council on Safety and Quality in Health Care contracted the Australian Resource Centre for Healthcare Innovations to undertake a comprehensive literature review on clinical handover. This 2005 review was based on 27 papers only due to its strict inclusion criteria, with 8 of the papers focused on non-health industries. Subsequently, there has been a proliferation of improvement work and research into clinical handovers in the healthcare sector. In this context, the Commission contracted the eHealth Services Research group (eHSRG), University of Tasmania to undertake a new literature review. This literature review may inform the development of Phase 2 of the National Clinical Handover Initiative and will provide a general resource for those working on improving or researching clinical handover.

The eHealth Services Research Group (eHSRG), University of Tasmania, has been working together with Royal Hobart Hospital (RHH) for the last few years on a number of projects to improve clinical handover, particularly shift-to-shift clinical handover. These clinical improvement initiatives require a continual identification, review and appraisal of the published peer-reviewed literature and other published materials on research and quality improvement initiatives nationally and internationally. The eHSRG has also established a strong collaborative network with various organisations and institutions that have expertise in research and implementation of clinical handover initiative both nationally and internationally. Significantly, the existing RHH clinical handover initiative deploys a holistic socio-technical approach to understanding and improving clinical handover. The eHSRG clinical handover team has contributed to the peer-reviewed literature in the field of clinical handover and has highlighted the complexity of the clinical handover process and the need to consider the interaction between people, technology and environment when developing interventions to improve clinical handover.

This document provides a structured evidence based literature review regarding the effectiveness of improvement interventions in clinical handover covering Australian and International published works. The review is presented in a manner that includes summaries of papers, reviews the strength of evidence and synthesizes major themes and issues. This review is specifically focused on clinical handovers within the healthcare sector, especially concentrating on literature published in the last five years and covering both quantitative and qualitative research. While the primary source of materials on clinical handover interventions is from within the Medline collection, the review also includes materials in journals outside that collection as well as other published material on the topic, including non-peer-reviewed papers, opinions and published reports.

This review is focused on identifying and analysing available clinical handover literature in relation to five key questions:

- 1. What are the clinical handover situations that carry the most risk for patients?
- 2. What are the handover interventions that are most effective?
- 3. What are the critical success factors and limitations of successful handover interventions?
- 4. For which handover interventions, is there evidence of sustainability and transferability?
- 5. What are the gaps in the evidence base on handover?

Following this introduction, a description of the methodological approach utilised including inclusion/exclusion criteria and the search strategy is provided. The remainder of the report then provides a structured analysis and discussion of literature on clinical handover and the effectiveness/transferability of improvement interventions in three main sections:

- 1. High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover;
- 2. Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness;
- 3. Evidence Gaps in Clinical Handover.

In each of these three sections, key issues are identified and relevant peer-reviewed literature reviewed and discussed. Each section ends with a summary table including all materials identified and selected as most relevant for that section including non-peer reviewed materials, published reports and opinions. To assist in assessing the nature and type of literature reviewed including the strength of evidence and level of transferability, table entries are sorted into one of 5 categories covering the range of literature identified from multi- or single- site evidence-based interventions through pre-intervention studies to published opinions and reports. This categorisation is described in more detail in the methodology section of this report.

#### 1.1. Background

In approaching the identification and analysis of literature relevant to addressing the questions listed above, the Australian Medical Association (2006) clinical handover definition was a useful guide:

"the transfer of professional responsibility and accountability for some or all aspects of care for a patient, or group of patients, to another person or professional group on a temporary or permanent basis" (Australian Medical Association: Safe Handover Safe Patients' Guidelines).

However, in conducting the review it was acknowledged from the outset that this definition is not universally recognised and that as a result one major challenge faced in examining the intervention literature remains the lack of common understanding of the term "clinical handover". Some research includes routine communication interactions between healthcare professionals as part of clinical handover, while other research restricts the term to particular clinical settings. The clinical handover process is also sometimes described by a range of other terms, for example, hand-offs, shift reports, patient transfers. This review also confirms that good handovers do not happen by chance and that they require the support of significant structural and organisational efforts (AMA, 2006). The literature also highlights the importance of leadership, time commitment, human resource commitment and appropriate structures and processes being in place for effective clinical handover to occur (AMA, 2006). Above all this literature review highlights that clinical handovers involve a complex set of dynamic processes (Yee et al, 2006; Turner et al, 2006; Yonge, 2008) that need to be taken into account in any interventions aimed at improving clinical handover (Wong et al, 2007).

### 2. Methodology

This section provides information on the approach used in conducting this literature review. It details the approach to scoping the focus of the study including inclusion/exclusion criteria; search terms; the search strategies deployed to identify peer-reviewed publications, non-peer reviewed publications, reports and other materials; the analytical approach and categorisation developed to assist understanding of the nature and type of literature reviewed and the strength of evidence and transferability of results, approaches and insights. The approach utilised in conducting this review draws on the principles of the UK's Quest for Quality and Improved Performance research initiative [www.health,org.uk/QQUIP].

#### 2.1 Scope

In developing the methodological approach for undertaking this review the following inclusion and exclusion criteria were applied:

- Based on the Australian Medical Association (AMA, 2006) definition of handover detailed above, the focus of this review was on identifying research literature, reports and other materials concerned with processes involving the transfer of information, responsibility and accountability of a patient's care from one team to another team. More specifically, this review has identified the following key handover scenarios in the literature:
  - Ambulance to Emergency department handover:
  - Inter-departmental transfer (such as Emergency Department to Intensive Care Unit) handover;
  - Shift-to-shift Medical and Nursing handover;
  - Inter-profession handover;
  - Inter-hospital handover;
  - Hospital to Community handover;
- Literature identified as describing clinical communication only, without the transfer of care of patients from one team of healthcare professionals to the other, were generally excluded from this review. In this regard, clinical communication scenarios that were identified but not covered in this review are:
  - General Practice to outpatient clinic referrals,
  - Medication re-conciliation processes,
  - Specific high risk medication communication (e.g. Warfarin) and electronic clinical communication tools including electronic health records, electronic patient records, electronic notification of pathology or radiology results, hospital paging systems, Medical Emergency Team interventions,
  - Communication tools and approaches in case management and chronic disease management.
- Literature published in the form of abstracts, short reports or reviews are included in the comprehensive bibliography but were not formally analysed in the body of the report, except where they offered a new or unique contribution.
- Literature published in languages other than English are not included in this review.
- This review is focused primarily, but not exclusively, on clinical handover literature and other materials published within the last 5 years.

This literature review was conducted in a period of just over 4 weeks throughout April 2008.

### 2.2 Search Strategy

The search strategy used in undertaking this review aimed to ensure the identification of both:

- Peer-reviewed publications providing quantitative and/or qualitative evidence on the effectiveness of clinical handover improvement interventions and their transferability; and,
- Other peer-reviewed and non-peer reviewed publications, opinions and reports on clinical handover, particularly where these identified high risk handover scenarios, interventions, and critical success factors; and, evidence gaps.

The keywords used in conducting the searches were as follows:

- Handover; Hand-over; Handovers;
- Clinical handover;
- Medical handover;
- Hand-off; "Hand off"; "Hand offs", handoff, handoffs;
- Shift-to-shift communication;
- Inter-shift;
- Shift-to-shift transfer;
- Inter-professional transfer;
- Inter-departmental transfer;
- Inter-hospital transfer;
- Hospital to Community transfer;
- Patient transfer;
- Sign off;
- Sign out.

The formal search strategy targeted a number of potential sources of materials on clinical handover including full text databases; citation databases; web-based search engines and direct analysis of output from known centres of excellence, government agencies and individuals.

- The key databases searched to identify and collect original peer-reviewed publications and reviews on clinical handover were: MEDLINE (PUBMED), OVID, PROQUEST, Cochrane Library, EMBASE and TRIP. Additional publications were identified and collected following citation searching on the multiple databases available through ISI Web of knowledge;
- The key web-based search engine utilised was Google (Scholar). This was backed-up by complementary searches on the following search engines: Altavista, Yahoo!Search and InfoSeek;
- Based on eHSRG knowledge of existing centres of excellence, international, national and state-based government agencies and individuals working in the medical handover domain, searching and direct communication were engaged in to identify any recent publications, reports or opinions.

Results of this search strategy produced a list of **622 indexed resources and 382 web-based resources** comprised of peer-reviewed and non-peer reviewed papers, opinions and reports. Following examination of these materials for suitability (using the exclusion criteria outlined above) **a total of 218 source materials were identified for assessment, categorisation and presentation**. From these materials **a subset of 110 publications** were selected for discussion and presentation within the body of this report. All remaining materials are recorded in the comprehensive bibliography. The selection and categorisation rationale for these core **110** publications is discussed below.

#### 2.3. Assessment, Categorisation and Presentation

The process of assessment, categorisation and selection for presentation from amongst the 218 clinical handover source materials identified by the search strategy was guided by three principle aims:

- 1. To identify, categorise and assess key materials providing quantitative and/or qualitative evidence on the effectiveness of clinical handover improvement interventions and their transferability;
- 2. To identify, categorise and assess key materials on clinical handover, particularly those addressing high risk handover scenarios; interventions and critical success factors; and, evidence gaps;
- 3. To ensure the review was user-friendly and avoided duplication in the identification and presentation of clinical handover issues found amongst the source materials.

All **218** source materials were independently assessed and categorised separately by two members of the eHSRG. The assessment process involved reviewers analysing the clinical setting of the material, the scope/focus of the material, the research methodology (if any), the results/outcomes reported and the implications/insights of the material (particularly in relation to limitations and transferability/sustainability). These materials were categorised into one of five broad categories. **These categories were constructed to enable readers to quickly and easily:** differentiate between different types of intervention based studies; and, also to differentiate intervention based studies from pre-interventional studies, opinions and reports. The five broad categories are as follows:

- Category 1: Comprehensive intervention based study: Clear articulation of entire approach to improve clinical handover covering data collection, intervention design, implementation and evaluation and insights into lessons learned. High level of potential transferability.
- **Category 2: Intervention based study:** Approach to clinical handover improvement intervention not comprehensive or limited in depth/clarity in published study. Medium to Low level of potential transferability.
- **Category 3: Pre-intervention study:** Studies variously engaging in data collection, analysis and evaluation to investigate different aspects of clinical handover. Focused on: enhancing understanding, identifying issues/gaps/challenges or the utility of particular research approaches. Some studies provide recommendations for change management, handover improvement interventions or system reform. High to Low level of potential transferability of pre-intervention approaches.
- **Category 4: Published Opinions or Reviews:** Publications not involving any primary research often non-peer-reviewed. Can provide potentially useful insights/perspectives on different aspects of clinical handover including high risk scenarios, evidence gaps, and factors imposing limitations on sustainability/transferability of handover initiatives.
- **Category 5: Published Reports:** Reports produced by Government or non-government agencies, health associations, professional bodies and/or centres of excellence.

Following the independent assessment and categorisation of the 218 source materials, the two reviewers compared their results and agreed upon a selection of 110 materials across all categories to be presented and discussed within the three main sections of this report. This selection process was guided by a number of factors including:

- Ensuring the presentation of key intervention based studies (citation scores and potential for transferability were considered);
- Answering the five Commission identified research questions;
- Providing a representative selection of materials across all five categories;
- Avoiding duplication in the identification and presentation of clinical handover issues found amongst the source materials; and,
- Optimising the utility and usability of this document.

The remainder of this report structures the presentation, analysis and discussion of literature on clinical handover and the effectiveness and transferability of improvement interventions into three main sections:

- 1. High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover; Interventions,
- 2. Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness;
- 3. Evidence Gaps in Clinical Handover.

In each section, key issues are identified and relevant peer-reviewed literature reviewed and discussed. Each section also contains a summary table that includes all materials identified as relevant for that section including non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports. To assist in assessing the nature and type of literature reviewed including the strength of evidence and level of transferability, table entries are sorted into one of the 5 categories identified above.

The literature review concludes with a comprehensive bibliography of all materials identified and selected during the conduct of this literature review.

### 3. High risk scenarios in clinical handover

This section presents and discusses the major themes, issues and results identified within the literature pertaining to high risk scenarios in clinical handover. The section begins with a summary of major themes, followed by a presentation of key issues and results reported in the peer-reviewed literature relating to each of these themes. The section ends with a summary table that presents a structured review of all materials selected and categorised as relevant across all themes including non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports.

The **major themes** identified in the literature relating to high risk scenarios in clinical handover can be summarised as follows:

- Handover risks: risks identified in the literature linked to seniority/experience of medical staff; nature/type of communication behaviours; quality/content of information recorded and/or exchanged; discontinuity in patient care; lack of standardised protocols; and, health professional fatigue.
- **Inter-profession handover:** risks identified in the literature linked to handover between theatre/post-anaesthesia care; ambulance/emergency department.
- Inter-departmental handover: risks identified in the literature linked to handover between emergency department/Intensive care; emergency department/in-patient team; and also where inter-departmental boundaries/responsibilities are unclear.
- Shift to Shift handover: risks identified in the literature linked to lack of structure/ policy/procedures; role of medical discretion particularly during weekend handover; poor quality of information in emergency department handover; uncertainty over responsibility in an intensive care unit; the importance of the maintenance of core values/relationships in nursing handover; the lack of guidelines for handover of anaesthetised patients; impact of fragmentation of handover amongst mental health nurses; information overload and the dangers of overly long handovers.
- Hospital to community handover: risks identified in the literature linked to poor hospital to community discharge processes due to shift to shift handover; poor communication and differences in information quantity/quality depending on a patient's community destination; increased incidence of medical errors and re-hospitalisations.
- Providing verbal handover only: risks identified in the literature linked to engaging in verbal handover only highlight the vagaries of human memory and the loss of information across each/every handover.
- **The use of abbreviation in handover**: risks identified in the literature linked to usage by paediatric clinicians of non-standard abbreviations not understood by other health professionals.
- Patients characteristics affect handover: risks identified in the literature linked to varying responses by emergency staff to handover information from paramedics depending on patient condition; complex patient problems receiving poorer quality handover than more defined patient conditions; failures in communicating patients mental health status during transfer between hospital and residential aged care.
- Characteristics of handover: risks identified in the literature linked to lack of clarity over the effectiveness of verbal, tape recorded or face-to-face handover and how this effectiveness is impacted by different contexts; critical incident analysis highlights communication failures in hospital sign-out amongst interns. Handover is complex and cognitively taxing, in emergency departments interruptions are also a risk for patient safety.

A summary of **key issues and results** reported in the peer-reviewed literature relating to each of these major themes is presented below. Within each theme papers are ordered by date of publication with the most recent at the beginning of each theme.

### 3.1 Handover risks

- Borowitz et al (2008) used a prospective confidential survey to investigate the effectiveness of the handover process between residents on a paediatric acute care ward in the US. Based on 158 (81%) surveys analysed they found that 31% of residents indicated something happened while on call they were not adequately prepared for. In most cases, residents did not receive information during handover which would have been helpful and most importantly, these instances could have been anticipated. Significantly, the only variable which was found to affect the perception of preparedness for the night shift was the quality of handover received.
- Arora et al (2007) conducted a retrospective cohort study to describe the frequency, types, and harm potential of medication discrepancies in resident-written sign-outs as compared to daily medication lists in patient charts. 186 patients (75%) and 10 (100%) interns consented to participate. From 165 patient charts abstracted and compared: 27% of medication chart entries had discrepancies with sign-outs; 63% of index errors persisted past the first day and 54% of index discrepancies were moderate or severely harmful.
- Singh et al (2007) investigated ten years of USA malpractice claims to examine types and causes of medical errors involving trainee clinicians. From 240 cases 70% involved errors from team-work breakdowns. Lack of supervision and handoff problems were the most prevalent types of teamwork problems, and both were disproportionately more common among errors that involved trainees than those that did not (respectively, 54% vs 7% [P<.001] and 20% vs 12% [P=.0091].</li>
- Horwitz et al (2006) used a self-administered survey of 324 US internal medicine residency programs outside of NY State to investigate patient sign-out between resident physicians. Results revealed most centres (55%) did not have a system in place for handover, for informing nurses regarding change of care (59%) and most did not provide any workshops or teaching on handover (60%).
- Sabir et al (2006) conducted a national UK survey of obstetric anaesthetic handovers to record routine practice and perceptions of handover. 168 (70%) anaesthetists responded with 4% (7 incidents) recording critical incidence occurring within the previous 12 month period as a result of poor handover.
- Jagsi et al (2005) conducted a survey of trainees at 2 US teaching hospitals about experiences with adverse events, mistakes and near misses. From 821 (57% response rate) results found that 15% of mistakes were associated with handover.
- Sexton et al (2004) conducted detailed content analysis of 23 nursing handover sessions covering all shifts audio-taped on an Australian hospital general medical ward. Results show only 5.9% of handover content involved discussions related to ongoing care or ward management issues that could not be recorded in an existing documentation source. Some handovers analysed also appeared to promote confusion and often did not clarify issues regarding patient status, treatments or management.
- Roughton and Severs (1996) conducted a survey study in the UK to investigate current junior doctor handover practices and JMOs perspectives and needs. From 60 (51% response rate) returned surveys results found only 17% felt current handover process was good and that written handover was only rarely received (6% of occasions) with (verbal handover on 94% of occasions).
- Peterson et al (1994) used data from a self-reported adverse event system to analyse 3146 patients admitted to a US medical service over a 4-month period and found that there were 54 (44% of total reported and confirmed) potentially preventable adverse events. Significantly patients with potentially avoidable adverse events were more likely to be covered by a physician from another team at the time of the event than the controls (26% compared with 12% [odds ratio, 3.5; P=0.01]).

### 3.2 Inter-profession handover

• Budd et al (2007) sent a postal questionnaire to 100 emergency departments and 32 ambulance service trusts in England and Wales. Results (based on 34% and 50% responses

rates respectively) found only 26.7% of ambulance service responders acknowledged using a trauma scoring system. Furthermore, while 53.3% of ambulance service responders believe that they used a standardised format, only 39.4% of emergency department responders believed so. This study illustrates the need for improvements in inter-professional handover practices.

- Jenkin et al (2007) conducted a descriptive questionnaire to 4 emergency department and 1 ambulance service in the UK to investigate ambulance to emergency department handover. Results (80 (68%) survey response rate) found that emergency staff lacked active listening skills causing frustration among ambulance staff; ambulance staff must expect to repeat their handovers; and, handovers for critical ill patients should be delivered in two phases.
- Anwari (2002) conducted a survey of nurses on the quality of handover related to the admission of 276 patients from theatre to a post-anaesthesia care unit in Saudi Arabia. Results found that only 42% of patient handovers were rated as good.
- Thakore and Morrison (2001) conducted a descriptive survey using two anonymous questionnaires to medical staff in emergency departments at two Scottish teaching hospitals and one ambulance service. This survey investigated perceptions amongst staff about ambulance to resuscitation room handover. Results (based on 30 medical staff and 67 ambulance staff responses) found that medical and ambulance staff thought the handover practice was good. But 69% of medical staff felt quality of handover varied considerably between ambulance crews. Medical staff were also less positive about handover of patients with self poisoning and chest pain. Both types of staff were also less confident with regard to paediatric emergencies.

#### 3.3 Inter-departmental handover

- Apker et al (2007) conducted in-depth interviews to identify the problems of emergency department to inpatient team handover in a US hospital. Results found that these two professions have very different expectations of handover that often lead to increase risks to patient safety.
- McFetridge et al (2007) used a multi-method design to explore nursing handover of patients from emergency departments to intensive care units in 2 acute care hospitals in Northern Ireland. The results found multiple problems with the handover process including the lack of a structured and consistent approach. This was identified as leading to confusion of individual roles and expectations during the process of handover.
- Bruce and Suserud (2005) conducted a qualitative descriptive study involving interviewing of 6 emergency nurses in an emergency department of a Swedish hospital concerning ambulance to emergency department handover. Results found 3 parts to the handover, verbal, documentation and symbolic. Handover tended to involve very structured verbal communication although depending on the patient condition boundary definition of the roles sometimes was unclear. Also where ambulance staff assumed more responsibility than was expected by the emergency department this caused delays in patient care by delaying accurate diagnosis and management. It should be noted that there was a specific role of ambulance nurse in this study.

### 3.4 Shift to shift handover

- Alem et al (2008) conducted a two phase study involving a pilot survey and a case study involving an intervention at an Australian metropolitan teaching hospital. The study focused on improving understanding of information sharing at handover and designing and testing information tools to support weekend handover in an emergency department and a general medical ward. Results found that discretion of registrars in handover emerges as a risk; that information tools can have an impact but that any tools need to be designed carefully so as not to weaken complex functions of handover that could lead to poorer patient outcomes.
- Yonge (2008) conducted an exploratory ethnographic study of nursing shift handover in an adolescent residential psychiatric unit in Canada. Results found that verbal, informal shift

reporting allows for an environment that was important for nursing care. The study argues that certain socio-cultural aspects of nursing handover and nursing care are important and involve a 'ritual play' around core values, roles and relationships that are important in supporting good practice.

- Ye et al (2007) conducted a prospective study involving observations and surveys at 3 large Australian metropolitan emergency departments to determine problems, deficiencies and risks from shift to shift handover. Results found in 15.4% of cases, not all required information was provided. Among these cases, 56.9% lead to adverse effects for emergency department doctors and 30.3% to adverse effects on patient care. No adverse medical events were reported.
- Buus (2006) conducted an ethnographic study of mental health nurses regarding their shift to shift handovers on 2 adjacent hospital wards in Denmark. This study revealed three aspects to handover: Informal, non-interactive formal, and interactive formal. The study revealed that the written record did not provide the type of information the nurses needed to present a more formally exact case. This often led to uncertainties that nurses resolved by various strategies. The study suggests nurses face uncertainty regarding actually having accurate and reliable up-to-date knowledge about patients.
- Philpin (2006) conducted an ethnographic study of nursing handover in an intensive therapy unit in the UK. Results found that there was a period of uncertainty (liminality) about the exact handover of responsibility for patient care. The study also noted that informational tools/ artefacts, such as a paper towel that nurses used to document preliminary information contained in the chart was disposed subsequently in order maintain some privacy within the profession.
- Sabir et al (2006) [Refer to section 3.1 above] found that while the majority of obstetric anaesthesia units across the UK allocated time for handover, only 10% had a specific handover policy and only 1 unit had a written checklist for handover with 94% of handover being conducted purely verbally.
- Bomba and Prakash (2005) utilised a multi-method approach to investigate medical shift-toshift handover at an Australian metropolitan hospital. Results found that there was high safety risk resulting from a lack of structure, lack of standard or formal procedure for documentation and communication prone to error. Most medical staff recognised the benefit of formalising and computerising the handover process.
- Horn et al (2004) conducted a postal questionnaire of UK College tutors of anaesthetics and specialist Registrars in the Yorkshire region to evaluate current practice and opinion on handover of anaesthetized patients. Results found that only 14% of departments have guidelines for the handover of anaesthetised patients. The survey also found support for handover of clinical responsibility to be a formal and standardised procedure with appropriate documentation.
- Manias and Street (2000) conducted an ethnographic study of handover amongst 6 nurses in an Australian critical care unit. Results found that nurses involved in bedside handover did not actively participate in global handover conducted by nurse managers. The study also revealed the fear and anxiety experienced by staff during the bedside handover. The study also reported that nurses experiences of being examined as part of the study affected their sensitivity to the need to convey accurate patient information during handover.
- Sherlock (1995) conducted a qualitative investigation into the nature and experience of nursing handover by junior nurses on two medical wards in the UK. The study found that handovers were often long and there was often a sense of information overload. The study also highlighted that the quality of handover was variable and lacked any supporting framework.

### 3.5 Hospital to community handover

 Atwal (2002) utilised a qualitative case study to investigate nurses' perceptions of hospital discharge processes at a London teaching hospital. The study found that aspects of the discharge process were often ignored or neglected. The ward shift-to-shift handover process often hindered the discharge planning of patients. The study identified significant interprofessional communication barriers including lack of time, that inhibited/prevented contributions from nurses to the patient discharge planning.

 Anderson and Helms (1998) conducted a retrospective study analysing medical record referrals to compare patient care communication between staff in hospitals: and, nursing homes and home health agencies. Results found that greater amounts of referral data were transferred from hospital to nursing homes than to home health agencies. Some organisational factors in the hospitals and in the information recipients organisation resulted in discrepancies in patient care communication that potentially inhibit continuity of care in the community.

#### 3.6 Providing verbal handover only

- Bhabra et al (2007) utilised a simulated handover to compare the reliability of three handover methods (verbal handover only; verbal with note-taking; and, printed handout containing all patient information). Results highlighted that verbal handover only was a very poor method for handover and without documentation was a high risk strategy. The study found that in the simulated handover the printed sheet supported 99% of information being retained, but recognised this relies on the printed sheet being updated correctly.
- Pothier et al (2005) utilised a simulated handover pilot study to compare the reliability of three handover methods for nursing handover (verbal handover only; verbal with note-taking; and, typed handout containing all patient information). Results highlighted that purely verbal handover led to a complete loss of data after three handover cycles. The note-taking style resulted in 31% of data being transferred correctly after 5 cycles and the typed sheet demonstrated minimal loss of data.

#### 3.7 The use of abbreviation in handover

 Shepherd et al (2008) conducted an audit of abbreviation use in paediatric handover notes and medical notes at a large UK metropolitan hospital to assess frequency, nature and understanding. Results found that only 14-20% of the abbreviations used were recognised in the standard medical dictionary. Most importantly, these abbreviations were not well recognised by other doctors or healthcare professionals.

#### 3.8 Patients characteristics affect handover

- Yong et al (2008) utilised survey methods and observations in an exploratory study of handover from paramedics to emergency staff at an Australian Metropolitan hospital. Results found varying responses amongst emergency department staff to handover from paramedics depending on the patient condition. Only 50% of emergency department staff reported referring to ambulance sheets for patient care.
- Boockvar et al (2005) conducted a retrospective study of hospital and nursing home medical records and inter-facility transfer documents for individuals transferred between 5 long-term and 2 acute care facilities in the US. Results found that 31% of patients did not have mental status handover even though the majority of them were suffering from dementia.
- Bruce and Suserud (2005) [Refer to 3.3 above] found that in ambulance to emergency department nurse handover patients with defined illness received better handover than patients with complex problems, mental health problems or indistinct medical diagnoses complicated by deterioration.

#### 3.9 Characteristics of handover

 Laxmisan et al (2007) conducted an ethnographic study involving analysis of emergency department handover in a US hospital. The study found that interruptions within the emergency department were prevalent and diverse in nature and that there were gaps in information flow due to multi-tasking and shift changes. The communication process is complex and cognitively taxing during and after team handover, that can compromise patient safety. The study also discusses the need to tailor generic electronic tools to support adaptive processes like multi-tasking and handoffs in time constrained environments.

- Arora et al (2005) conducted interviews using the critical incident technique to handover failures between inpatient physicians in a US hospital. The study interviewed 26 interns and found 25 discrete incidents. The 21 worst events are described. Omitted contents and failure prone communication processes were identified as a major category of failure in communication. These may result in inefficient or sub-optimal care, leading to patient harm.
- O'Connell and Penny (2001) conducted a qualitative grounded theory approach to explore the use of three types of handover techniques commonly used (verbal office handovers, tape recorded handovers and face-to-face bedside handovers) in 5 acute care settings at an Australian teaching hospitals. The study found that each type of handover had its own strengths and weaknesses. The effectiveness of each type of handover remained unclear and no one type was appraised as being more effective. The study recommends taking into account the socio-cultural context of handover and exploring more creative ways to conduct handovers to ensure it fulfils its multiple goals.

#### 3.10 Summary Tables

The tables below present a structured review of all materials selected and categorised as relevant across all themes pertaining to high risk scenarios in clinical handover. The tables also include non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports. The tables present materials from each of the five categories. Within each category table materials are presented by author in alphabetical order. In this section (section 3) it should be noted that no Category 1 papers were identified.

	CATEGORY 2 – High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover				
Category	Author	Study Type	Outcomes	Comments	
Category 2	Author Alem et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Study Type</li> <li>Case study, using mixed methodology of quantitative observation and interviews</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Emergency department and general medicine, medical officers</li> </ul>	OutcomesThis paper describes the conduct of a two phase study involving a pilot survey and a case study involving an intervention at an Australian metropolitan teaching hospital.The study focused on improving understanding of information sharing at handover and designing and testing 	Comments This is a two stage study. The study design makes it somewhat difficult to understand. [Other aspects of this study are examined in section 4 below].	
			to poorer patient outcomes. The study highlights the lack of a formalised mechanism to ensure patients are discussed and reliance on the discretion of the doctors making handover of patients after the weekend problematic.		

CATEGORY 3 – High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover				ər
Category	Author	Study Type	Outcomes	Comments
3	Anderson and Helms, 1998	<ul> <li>Quantitative retrospective review of case notes</li> <li>Hospital to nursing home or home health agencies</li> <li>Medical and nursing</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a retrospective study analysing medical record referrals to compare patient care communication between staff in hospitals; and, nursing homes and home health agencies. Results found that greater amounts of referral data were transferred from hospital to nursing homes than to home health agencies. Some organisational factors in the hospitals and in the information recipients organisation resulted in discrepancies in patient care communication that potentially inhibit continuity of care in the community. The study also highlights that: Hospitals consistently sent data about background information, followed in decreasing order by medical care, nursing care and psychosocial data. Minimal information about psychosocial needs was sent by the hospital. The special care unit transferred more data than the general care unit. Patient-care communication was only slightly improved when a social worker was a member of the care team.	This study demonstrates the challenges and significant risks associated with hospital to community transfer and handover.

3	Anwari, 2002	<ul> <li>Quantitative scoring system</li> <li>Post-operative care</li> <li>Anaesthetist to post- operative nurse</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a survey of nurses on the quality of handover related to the admission of 276 patients from theatre to a post- anaesthesia care unit in Saudi Arabia. A quantitative handover scoring system was used to take into account verbal information, patient's condition, anaesthetist behaviour and nurse' satisfaction regarding post-operative patients. It found that with 20% of patients post-operative instructions were either illegible or not written. 14% of anaesthetists failed to give any verbal handover, and only 15% of anaesthetists informed nurses about the course of surgery and any complications. 42% of patient handovers were rated as good.	This is an interesting study examining inter-professional handover. Highlights that important information is often not given to post-anaesthesia units. This can inhibit continuity of patient care.
3	Apker et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Qualitative</li> <li>Emergency department to inpatient care teams</li> <li>Inter-departmental physician handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of in- depth interviews to identify the problems of emergency department to inpatient team handover in a US hospital. Results found that these two professions have very different expectations of handover that often lead to increase risks to patient safety. Both emergency physicians and hospitalists consistently identified patient handover as a "gray zone". There were three main problems identified: uncertainty of diagnosis,	This study illustrates that where there is ambiguity of responsibility, transfer patients are at risk. The study also illustrates that different information requirement often leads to discontinuity of patient care.

			lack of clarify of disposition and finally emergency patient boarding (bed- block situation). The main barrier of communication included poor communication practices, such as incomplete information, omitted information and poor information flow between clinicians. This is especially a problem with patients without diagnosis. The second problem is the differing information needs of two professions. Another risk identified was when there were uncertainties regarding the responsibility for patient care.	
3	Arora et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative, retrospective cohort study</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Interns for medicine</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a retrospective cohort study to describe the frequency, types, and harm potential of medication discrepancies in resident-written sign-outs as compared to daily medication lists in patient charts. 186 patients (75%) and 10 (100%) interns consented to participate. From 165 patient charts abstracted & compared: 27% of medication chart entries had discrepancies with sign-outs - 80% of which were omission errors. 63% of index errors persisted past the first day and 54% of index discrepancies or severely harmful.	This paper is focused on medication discrepancies but it provides useful insights into the importance of handover in error causation.

3	Arora et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative critical incidents analysis method</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Medical handover</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>This paper describes the conduct of interviews using the critical incident technique to analyse sign out failures between inpatient physicians in a US hospital.</li> <li>The study interviewed 26 interns and found 25 discrete incidents.</li> <li>The 21 worst events are described.</li> <li>Omitted contents and failure prone communication processes were identified as a major category of failure in communication.</li> <li>These may result in inefficient or suboptimal care, leading to patient harm.</li> </ul>	This study is important as it points out the issues with handover and suggests some solutions, including systems changes and education programs.
3	Atwal, 2002	<ul> <li>Case study method</li> <li>Medical hospital to community</li> <li>Nursing discharge planning</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>This paper describes a qualitative case study used to investigate nurses' perceptions of hospital discharge processes at a London teaching hospital.</li> <li>The study found that aspects of the discharge process were often ignored or neglected. The ward shift-to-shift handover process often hindered the discharge planning of patients.</li> <li>The study identified significant interprofessional communication barriers including lack of time, that inhibited/prevented contributions from nurses to the patient discharge planning.</li> <li>The study also highlighted that discharge planning skills were not acquired as a student and depended on seniority and experience.</li> </ul>	This study identifies hospital to community handover and discharge as problematic due to a lack of culture, education and team work used in addressing the issues/challenges faced at handover.

			Inter-professional working through multi-disciplinary team meetings was problematic.	
3	Bhabra et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Simulation environment</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> </ul>	This paper describes the utilisation of a simulated handover to compare the reliability of three handover methods (verbal handover only; verbal with note-taking; and, printed handout containing all patient information). Results highlighted that verbal handover only was a very poor method for handover and without documentation, was a high risk strategy. The study observed junior doctors conducting five consecutive handover cycles on 12 simulated patients. After 5 cycles, only 2.5% of patient information was retained using verbal- only handover method, 85.5% was retained using verbal with note taking while 99% was retained using a printed handover. The study recognised the reliance on the printed sheet being updated correctly.	In evaluating the results presented it is important to recognise that they are based on a simulated handover. Nonetheless, conclusions point strongly towards verbal-only handover being unreliable and risky.
3	Bomba and Prakash, 2005	<ul> <li>Mixed quantitative and qualitative</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Medical doctors</li> </ul>	This paper describes the use of a multi-method approach to investigate medical shift-to-shift handover at an Australian metropolitan hospital. Results found that there was high safety risk resulting from a lack of structure, lack of standard or formal procedure for documentation and	This paper provides a detailed Australian study identifying various problems associated with junior doctors shift to shift handover using a multi-method approach. The study also usefully highlights the potential cost to the healthcare system due to handover problems.

			communication prone to error. Most medical staff recognised the benefit of formalising and computerising the handover process. The study highlighted 95% of respondents believed that no formal or set procedures were available. Most patient information was transferred either verbally or not at all. The negative outcomes identified included increased time, decreased patient care and duplication of orders.	
3	Boockvar et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative review of hospital notes</li> <li>Inter-facility transfer</li> <li>Nursing handover notes</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a retrospective study of hospital and nursing home medical records and inter-facility transfer documents for individuals transferred between 5 long-term and 2 acute care facilities in the US. Results found that 31% of patients did not have mental status handover even though the majority (67%) of them were suffering from dementia. The study also highlighted that several factors were associated with missing description: urgency of transfer, nursing home of origin and level of cognitive impairment in patients without dementia.	This highlights the significant risk at handover for vulnerable patients.
3	Borowitz et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey study</li> <li>Survey was performed</li> </ul>	This paper describes the use of a prospective confidential survey to investigate the effectiveness of the	This is a very important study showing that handover is a major risk to patient care and that handover is

		straight after their night shift • Acute paediatric care ward	handover process between residents on a paediatric acute care ward in the US. Based on 158 (81%) surveys analysed they found that 31% of residents indicated something happened while on call they were not adequately prepared for. In most cases, residents did not receive information during handover which would have been helpful and most importantly, these instances could have been anticipated. Significantly, the only variable which was found to be affect the perception of preparedness for the night shift was the quality of handover received.	important to ensure that incoming teams are prepared for the shift. This provides clear motivation for changes to improve handover.
3	Bruce and Suserud, 2005	<ul> <li>Qualitative descriptive, phenomenology design</li> <li>Ambulance nurse the emergency nurse</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a qualitative descriptive study involving interviewing of 6 emergency nurses in an emergency department of a Swedish hospital concerning ambulance to emergency department handover. Results found 3 parts to the handover: verbal, documentation and symbolic. Handover tended to involve very structured verbal communication although depending on the patient condition. Boundary definition of the roles sometimes was unclear. Also where ambulance staff assumed more responsibility than was expected by the emergency department this	The paper presents useful insights regarding inter-profession handover. It is acknowledged that the role of ambulance nurse is not universal. More importantly, it highlights the significant risk at handover for vulnerable patients.

3 Budd et al, 2007 • Quantitative survey This paper describes a postal This paper highlights	
<ul> <li>Ambulance to hospital</li> <li>Trauma cases</li> <li>Trauma cases</li> <li>Ambulance to hospital</li> <li>Trauma cases</li> <li>Trauma cases&lt;</li></ul>	different ed in different ectively. essional ne collaboration of rather than

			format, only 39.4% of emergency department responders believed so. The study illustrated the need for improvements in inter-professional handover practices. The study also highlighted: While all ambulance service responders and 66.7% of hospital responders reported that trauma alerts were indicated on the basis of injury, this information was not always available for the hospital trauma team. There was criticism of information transfer, although 86.7% of ambulance services responders stated that they were familiar with the standard format. Only 9.1% of ambulance personnel provided routine digital photographs, while 75% of hospital responders believed that images would be beneficial.	
3	Buus, 2006	<ul> <li>Ethnography</li> <li>Shift-to-shift</li> <li>Mental health nurses handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of an ethnographic study of mental health nurses regarding their shift to shift handovers on 2 adjacent hospital wards in Denmark. This study revealed three aspects to handover: Informal, non-interactive formal, and interactive formal. The study revealed that the written record did not provide the type of information the nurses needed to present a more formally exact case. This often led to uncertainties that	This study found that the handover description is dependent not only on the format of handover, the present clinical observation, but also on the informal hierarchy and the description based on first-hand knowledge. It is clear that in these circumstances clinical knowledge exchange about patients may not be up-to-date.

3	Horn et al, 2004	Survey study	nurses resolved by various strategies. The study suggested uncertainty nurses faced regarding actually having accurate and reliable up-to-date knowledge about patients. The study also highlights: Uncertainties were sometimes resolved by the face saving strategy of expressions of already knowing or having first hand knowledge. Some nurses positioned high in the "hierarchy" would provide answers based on general insight about a patient's situation and this might influence the decision making process.	This paper provides very important
		<ul> <li>Anaesthetist and Anaesthetic Registrars</li> <li>Peri-operative shift-to- shift handover</li> </ul>	postal questionnaire sent to UK College tutors of anaesthetics, and specialist Registrars in the Yorkshire region. The survey was to evaluate current practice and opinion on handover of anaesthetized patients. Results found that only 14% of departments had guidelines for the handover of anaesthetised patients. The survey also found support for handover of clinical responsibility to be a formal and standardised procedure with appropriate documentation. The study also highlighted that: 28% of college tutors and 6% of specialist registrar reported guidelines for handing over patients awaiting	background understanding of the difficulties faced with the transfer of information, responsibility and accountability of patient care. While agreement on transfer of information has been reached, the transfer of responsibility, from technical and practical point of view is less clear. More importantly, the transfer of accountability, from the perspectives of legal, patient and profession, is even more confused.

			surgery, and this raised the issue about dissemination of guidelines.	
			There was a lack of agreement in regard to accountability, especially if an adverse event happened after handover of the patient.	
			There was a lack of agreement on whether patient should be informed of anticipated transfer of care.	
			The majority of respondents believed that handover of clinical responsibility should be a formal and standardised procedure with appropriate documentation, although only 53% of College tutors and 70% Specialist registrar agreed that defensibility would be enhanced by such a process.	
3	Horwitz et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>324 accredited US internal medicine residency program</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes a self- administered survey of 324 US internal medicine residency programs outside of NY State to investigate patient sign- out between resident physicians. Results revealed most centres (55%)	Handover is a significant point of risk for patient care due to the lack of a system or appropriate education and training.
			did not have a system in place for handover, for informing nurses regarding change of care (59%) and most did not provide any workshops or teaching on handover (60%).	
3	Jagsi et al, 2005	<ul><li> Quantitative</li><li> Adverse events among trainees</li></ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a survey of trainees at 2 US teaching hospitals about experiences with adverse events, mistakes and near	Provides insights into the challenges faced by junior medical officers and the link between handover and adverse events, mistakes and near

3	Jenkin et al, 2007	Quantitative survey	misses. From 821(57% response rate) results found that 15% of mistakes were associated with handover. This paper describes the conduct of a	misses. This provides useful insights into the
		<ul> <li>Ambulance to emergency</li> <li>Patient handover</li> </ul>	descriptive questionnaire to 4 emergency department and 1 ambulance service in the UK to investigate ambulance to emergency department handover. Results (80 (68%) survey response rate) found that emergency staff lacked active listening skills causing	challenges of inter-profession handover.
			frustration among ambulance staff. The study found that ambulance officers often had to repeat their handovers or certain aspects of history or treatment.	
			In resuscitation circumstances, ambulance officers often found it difficult to identify the person to handover to.	
			This article also identified five aspects of patients were deemed important in a resuscitation room: reason for attendance, history of events, problems requiring intervention, treatment, significant/relevant medical history.	
3	Laxmisan et al, 2007	Qualitative     ethnographic     observation and	This paper describes the conduct of an ethnographic study involving analysis of emergency department handover in	This study provides a very detailed holistic understanding of information flow and work-flow within the

			interviews	a US hospital.	emergency department setting.
		•	Shift to shift Emergency department handover	The study found that interruptions within the emergency department were prevalent and diverse in nature and that there were gaps in information flow due to multi-tasking and shift changes.	The problems of multi-tasking and interruption and the effects on patient care are clearly articulated.
				The communication process was found to be complex and cognitively taxing during and after team handover, that could compromise patient safety.	
				The study also discussed the need to tailor generic electronic tools to support adaptive processes like multi- tasking and handoffs in time constrained environments.	
3	Manias and Street, 2000	•	Critical ethnography Critical care nursing Shift to shift handover	This paper describes the conduct of an ethnographic study of handover amongst 6 nurses in an Australian critical care unit.	This study provides important insight into understanding of the impact of standard ritual practices, impacts on handover and nursing performance.
				Results found that nurses involved in bedside handover did not actively participate in global handover conducted by nurse managers.	Cultures of information sharing need to be re-established to allow open exchange of information without the perception of criticism.
				The study also revealed the fear and anxiety experienced by staff during the bedside handover.	
				The study also reported that nurses experiences of being examined as part of the study affected their sensitivity to the need to convey accurate patient information during handover.	
				Global handover seemed to serve the	

3	McFetridge et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Multi-method design, with interviews and documentation review</li> <li>Emergency department to intensive care handover</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	function of nurse co-ordinator rather than bedside nursing. Nurses tended to discount their own information needs. Nurses tended to identify deficiency of tasks performance, rather than recognising the difficult circumstances. This paper describes the use of a multi-method design to explore nursing handover of patients from emergency departments to intensive care units in 2 acute care hospitals in Northern Ireland. The results found multiple problems with the handover process including the lack of a structured and consistent	This paper reveals the symbolism associated with the physical transfer and care of a patient from one site to the other. It highlights this is considered important and takes priority over acquiring handover information form the previous team.
3	O'Connell and	Qualitative, interviews,	approach. This was identified as leading to confusion of individual roles and expectations during the process of handover. The study also highlighted that nurses from the two departments differed in their perceptions of when the actual handover began. When patients arrived in intensive care units the ICU nurses were busy settling the patient in leading to emergency department nurses often feeling a loss of control.	This is a very detailed study of all the
5	Penny, 2001	<ul> <li>Qualitative, interviews, observations, analysed using grounded theory method</li> </ul>	qualitative grounded theory approach to explore the use of three types of handover techniques commonly used	handover types. It is important that when changes to handover are suggested, one is familiar with the

		<ul> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>(verbal office handovers, tape recorded handovers and face-to-face bedside handovers) in 5 acute care settings at an Australian teaching hospitals.</li> <li>The study found that each type of handover had its own strengths and weaknesses. The effectiveness of each type of handover remained unclear and no one type was appraised as being more effective. The study recommends taking into account the socio-cultural context of handover and exploring more creative ways to conduct handovers to ensure it fulfils its multiple goals.</li> </ul>	strengths and weaknesses of each type of handover. The clinical context plays a significant role in determining the best handover type.
3	Petersen et al, 1994	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Shift to shift cross coverage</li> <li>Medical doctors handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the analysis of data from a self-reported adverse event system covering 3146 patients admitted to a US medical service over a 4-month period. Results found that there were 54 (44% of total reported and confirmed) potentially preventable adverse events. Significantly patients with potentially avoidable adverse events were more likely to be covered by a physician from another team at the time of the event than the control (26% compared with 12% [odds ratio, 3.5; P=0.01]). In multi-variate analysis, three factors were significant and independently correlated with potentially preventable	This study clearly demonstrates that cross coverage of physicians leads to an increase in preventable adverse events.

			adverse events: Cross coverage (odd ratio of 6.1), acute physiology and chronic health evaluation II score (odd radio per point of 1.2) and history of gastrointestinal bleeding (odd ratio of 4.7).	
3	Philpin, 2006	<ul> <li>Ethnography</li> <li>Intensive care shift to shift bedside handover</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of an ethnographic study of nursing handover in an intensive therapy unit in the UK. Results found that there was a period of uncertainty (liminality) about the exact handover of responsibility for patient care. The study also noted that informational tools/ artefacts, such as a paper towel that nurses used to document preliminary information contained in the chart was disposed subsequently in order maintain some privacy within the profession. The study also highlighted verbal and non-verbal communications were both used extensively in handover.	This study demonstrates the influence of a culture of 'scrutiny' leading to the production of additional unofficial documentation away from official notes/ processes.
3	Pothier et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative, simulated environment</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the use of a simulated handover pilot study to compare the reliability of three handover methods for nursing handover (verbal handover only; verbal with note-taking; and, typed handout containing all patient information). Results highlight that purely verbal	This study highlights the omission and commission errors, especially with verbal and traditional note-taking handovers. It is acknowledged that the study was conducted in a simulated environment.

			handover led to a complete loss of data after three handover cycles. The note-taking style resulted in 31% of data being transferred correctly after 5 cycles and the typed sheet demonstrated minimal loss of data. The simulated handover was of 12 fictional patients, each with 21 data points.	
3	Roughton and Severs, 1996	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>Junior doctors</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a survey study in the UK to investigate current junior doctor handover practices and JMOs perspectives and needs. From 60 (51% response rate) returned surveys results found only 17% felt the current handover process was good and that written handover were only rarely received (6% of occasions with verbal handover on 94% of occasions). The study also highlighted that the information that should be included, in the order of priority were the: patient's name, ward, problem list, actions needed list, age, resuscitation status and hospital number.	This paper is included because it was one of the early papers that looked at handover from a junior doctor's perspective. The study however, does not clearly define what constitutes handover.
3	Sabir et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Obstetric anaesthesia, medical</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a national UK survey of obstetric anaesthetic handovers to record routine practice and perceptions of handover. 168 (70%) anaesthetists responded with 4% (7 incidents) recording critical	This paper provides a national wide study with a good response rate. All the data were self-reported. The strength of evidence would have been enhanced by comparing self- reporting to other data sources, such

			<ul> <li>incidence occurring within the previous 12 month period as a result of poor handover.</li> <li>The study also identified that:</li> <li>79% of units have an allocated time for handover.</li> <li>76% (a majority) of handovers were reported as being completed in &lt; 15 minutes.</li> <li>94% of handovers were conducted purely verbally.</li> <li>Most handovers were conducted within the labour ward, although many patients were not visited by the new team once handed over.</li> <li>10% of units have specific handover policies and only 1 unit has a written checklist.</li> </ul>	as incident reporting systems.
3	Sexton et al, 2004	<ul> <li>Content analysis</li> <li>Shift to shift, general medical ward</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a detailed content analysis of 23 nursing handover sessions covering all shifts audio-taped on an Australian hospital general medical ward. Results show only 5.9% of handover content involved discussions related to ongoing care or ward management issues that could not be recorded in an existing documentation source. Some handovers analysed also appeared to promote confusion and often did not clarify issues regarding patient status, treatments or management.	This study found that the current handover practice did not provide useful information transfer for patient care.

3	Sheppard et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Paediatric medical practitioners</li> <li>Shift-to-shift handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of an audit of abbreviation use in paediatric handover notes and medical notes at a large UK metropolitan hospital to assess frequency, nature and understanding. Results found that only 14-20% of the abbreviations used were recognised in the standard medical dictionary. Most importantly, these abbreviations were not well recognised by other doctors or healthcare professionals The study analysis revealed 2286 abbreviations were used on 25 handover sheets. Some words/phrases had multiple different abbreviations. Some abbreviations could have multiple meanings. Paediatric doctors recognised 56-94% of abbreviations while other healthcare professionals recognised 31-63% of abbreviations.	This study highlights the need for handovers to be conducted using terms that are commonly understood and recognised by all involved in delivering continuity of care. Failure in communication poses a high risk for handover and patient care outcomes.
3	Sherlock, 1995	<ul> <li>Qualitative participant observation</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a qualitative investigation into the nature and experience of nursing handover by junior nurses on two medical wards in the UK. The study found that handovers were often long and there was often a sense of information overload. The study also highlighted that the quality of handover was variable and	Provides useful insights into nurse experience and confusion arising from handover. It highlights the risks for continuity of care arising from poor handover and/or information overload.

			lacked any supporting framework.	
3	Singh et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Insurance claim analysis</li> <li>1984-2004 (20 years analysis)</li> </ul>	This paper describes an investigation and analysis of ten years of USA malpractice claims to examine types and causes of medical errors involving trainee clinicians. From 240 cases 70% involved errors from team-work breakdowns. Lack of supervision and handoff problems were the most prevalent types of teamwork problems, and both were disproportionately more common among errors that involved trainees than those that did not (respectively, 54% vs 7% [P<.001] and 20% vs 12% [P=.0091]. The study also recorded that 19% of malpractice claims involving trainee and 13% of malpractice claim involving non-trainee were related to handover problems. For those involving trainee, 34% were due to trainee to trainee handover, 32% due to trainee to attending physician handover, 14% due to trainee to nurses handover, the others were due to trainee to other healthcare professional handovers. In general, the handover communication problems were complex and involved multiple breakdowns in communication.	This paper provides very important insights and highlights that the risk to patient safety from handover is significant. The highest risk also appears to be trainee-to-trainee handover.

3	Thakore and Morrison, 2001	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Emergency department and ambulance staff perceptions</li> <li>Inter-profession handover</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>This paper describes the conduct of a descriptive survey using two anonymous questionnaires to medical staff in emergency departments at two Scottish teaching hospitals and one ambulance service.</li> <li>This survey investigated perceptions amongst staff about ambulance to resuscitation room handover.</li> <li>Results (based on 30 medical staff and 67 ambulance staff responses) found that medical and ambulance staff thought the handover practice was good.</li> <li>But 69% of medical staff felt quality of handover varied considerably between ambulance crews.</li> <li>Medical staff were also less positive about handover of patients with self poisoning and chest pain. Both types of staff were also less confident with regard to paediatric emergencies.</li> </ul>	This paper provides useful insights into the perceptions and challenges faced in inter-profession handover.
3	Ye et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative (observation, survey and recording)</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Emergency department medical doctors</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of a prospective study involving observations and surveys at 3 large Australian metropolitan emergency departments to determine problems, deficiencies and risks from shift to shift handover. Results found in 15.4% of cases, not all required information was provided. Among these cases, 56.9% lead to adverse effects for emergency department doctors, and 30.3% to	The paper appears to suggest that a direct measure of handover effects on patient outcomes is difficult to carry out, given that inadequate information does not necessarily lead to adverse outcomes. While the study advocates a move towards a 'gold standard for handover, it is not clear from the paper how this could be derived.

			adverse effects on patient care.	
			No adverse medical events as a result of insufficient handover information. were reported.	
			The study also highlighted approximately 5% of handovers were rated as poor or very poor.	
			The main adverse effects were repetition of assessment and delays in management.	
			Other problematic areas included communication with patients, relatives, other healthcare teams and general practitioners.	
			Management, predisposition, follow up, examination findings and investigation findings were also frequently reported as problematic.	
3	Yong et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Quantitative study</li> <li>Inter-professional</li> <li>Ambulance to emergency department</li> </ul>	This paper describes the use of survey methods and observations in an exploratory study of handover from paramedics to emergency staff at an Australian Metropolitan hospital. Results found varying responses	This paper presents a single site study. It does however illustrate the difficulties of inter-professional handover as well as the influence of certain presenting problems on
			amongst emergency department staff to handover from paramedics depending on the patient condition.	handover behaviours.
			Only 50% of emergency department staff reported referring to ambulance sheets for patient care.	
			The study also highlighted that:	
			Paramedics had to handover twice in 91% of cases and 3 times for 3% of	

			patients. Doctors were more likely to be present at category 1 or 2 handovers. Certain patient conditions, including altered consciousness, chest pain, substance intoxication, trauma were thought to have more useful and relevant handover information, compared to behaviour-related presentations.	
3	Yonge, 2008	<ul> <li>Ethnography</li> <li>Residential adolescent psychiatric unit</li> <li>Shift to shift multi- disciplinary handover (nurses, therapists and students)</li> </ul>	This paper describes the conduct of an exploratory ethnographic study of nursing shift handover in an adolescent residential psychiatric unit in Canada. Results found that verbal, informal shift reporting allowed for an environment that was important for nursing care. The study argued that certain socio- cultural aspects of nursing handover and nursing care were important and involved a 'ritual play' around core values, roles and relationships that were important in supporting good practice. The study also found that certain descriptions were used in order to vent frustration rather than to stereotype patients. While discussions were useful, interruptions with no apparent link to the actual case being handed over was seen as disruptive.	This study highlights the importance of socio-cultural context in handover. This has implications for any interventions making changes to handover. It is important not to discard or ignore important social functions of handover when implementing new procedures.

	CATEGORY 4 – High Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover					
Category	Name	Type: Opinions and Reviews	Commentary			
4	Dracup and Morris, 2008	Editorial theme: Handover Risk	Handover is a high risk scenario, especially in intensive care units. There is, however, a lack of education programs within the undergraduate medical and nursing curriculum to address shift to shift handover.			
4	Gandhi, 2005	Opinion and case review themes: Handover Risk, Hospital to Community	Communication breakdowns and missed follow-up of test results. Presentation of a US hospital case of failed diagnosis of tuberculosis. Highlights the importance of good information handover and communication.			
4	Shojania, 2006	Opinion and case review themes: Handover Risk, Shift to Shift Handover	Impact of teaching hospital handover leading to patient death. The lack of documentation and the lack of proper shift to shift handover process have contributed to the problems leading to this adverse event.			

		CATEGORY 5 – High	Risk Scenarios in Clinical Handover
Category	Name	Type: Report	Commentary
5	Australian Council for Safety and Quality in Health Care, 2005	Clinical handover and patient safety: Literature review report	This literature review, conducted by the Australian Resource Centre for Healthcare Innovation (ARCHI) aims to identify factors relating to clinical handover that are associated with patient safety; the effectiveness of a safety culture within non-health industries and the quality of evidence and gaps in research.
			Specific remarks on high risk scenarios:
			• Ineffective handover can lead to wrong treatments, delays in diagnosis, adverse events, patient complaints, increased healthcare expenditure and increased length of hospital stay amongst others.
			• The lack of systems, training and handover protocols may increase incidents and adversely affect patient safety.
			• A lack of communication between specialist services to inpatient systems contributes to risks.
			Absconding in psychiatric hospitals is more likely to occur during handover times.
			• Poor communication, including missing details impact on patient outcomes.
5	Australian Medical Association (AMA), 2006	Safe handover: Safe patients – Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers	This document aims to provide guidance to doctors on best practice in handover and provides examples of good models of handover from which doctors and hospital managers can learn from. It emphasizes continuity of information, the need for organisational change, care planning and prioritization of tasks and recognises range of handover types.
			Specific remarks on high risk scenarios:
			• General trend of reduction in working hours resulting in a need for better handover.
			Handovers are not well taught and well practiced, with 95% of doctors reporting the lack of standard procedures for handover.
			Highlights a coroner's case which demonstrates the risks of poor handover.

5	British Medical Association (BMA) and National Health Service (NHS), 2004	Safe handover: Safe patients – Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers	<ul> <li>This document aims to provide guidance to doctors on best practice in handover. It provides examples of good handover and aims to derive further developments in standardising handover arrangements in hospitals in the United Kingdom.</li> <li>Specific remarks on high risk scenarios: <ul> <li>Summarises the European Working Time Directive and the impact on continuity of patient care.</li> <li>Provides an overview of the benefits of handover to patients and doctors.</li> <li>Provides some examples of communication and handover problems which might lead to adverse events through critical incident reviews.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
5	Royal College of Surgeons of England, 2007	Safe handover: Guidance from the working time directive working party	<ul> <li>This is the report from the Royal College of Surgeons of England regarding safe handover.</li> <li>Specific remarks on high risk scenarios: <ul> <li>Overload of information might affect patient care.</li> <li>Complex care requirements often create problems.</li> <li>Combination of emergency and elective surgery workloads is high risk.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
5	World Health Organisation (WHO) and Joint Commission International Centre for Patient Safety, 2008	Patient safety solution 3: Communication during patient handovers	<ul> <li>This is a joint report by the World Health Organisation and the Joint Commission International Centre for Patient Safety. It describes Patient safety solution 3: Communication during patient handovers.</li> <li>Specific remarks on high risk scenarios: <ul> <li>Breakdown in communication is a major cause of adverse events and handover problems are of international concern.</li> <li>The lack of team training and communication training for healthcare professionals contributes to the problem.</li> <li>Language issues may contribute to communication problems during handover.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

•	Lack of patient and family involvement is a significant risk.
•	Systems which promote individual autonomy and individual performance can be a significant contributor.

# 4. Interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness

This section presents and discusses the major themes, issues and results identified within the literature pertaining to interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness. The section begins with a summary of major themes, followed by a presentation of key issues and results reported in the peer-reviewed literature relating to each of these themes. The section ends with a summary table that presents a structured review of all materials selected and categorised as relevant including non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports.

The **major themes** identified in the literature relating to interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness can be summarised as follows:

- Minimum data sets and information management: literature points to improvements in information exchange at handover with examples amongst junior medical officers by using word processors; at weekends through use of a handover sheet; for nurses by standardising information through a minimum data set. Literature also highlights minimum data sets were implemented with electronic tools; at weekends to improve documentation and for enhancing the quality of information transfer. Minimum data sets, discharge checklists, standardised handover cards were also generated and implemented with positive impacts, as was the SBAR technique. The JUMP technique was also developed for shift to shift medical handover. Interestingly a standardised information exchange approach between ambulance staff and emergency department staff did not improve the accuracy of information transferred.
- Creation of a new role to assist handover: literature points to improvements in learning outcomes around handover from the creation/training of a peri-operative specialist practitioner.
- Standard operating protocols (SOPs): literature points to a range of positive benefits from developing and implementing SOPs including in paediatric surgery to intensive care with improvements in relation to technical errors, information omission and team-work; in accountability transfer and patient care amongst Canadian hospital nurses. Literature also points to comprehensive approaches to the development and evaluation of SOPs.
- Education and Training: literature points to the positive benefits of appropriate handover education and training. Key elements of how to ensure effective handover are identified and the benefits of improved staff confidence in undertaking handover based on a 1 hour curriculum highlighted. The role and utility of feedback and reflective learning for junior medical officers to support quality improvement are identified.
- Electronic Tools: literature highlights electronic handover tools including hand-helds having been developed, implemented and evaluated to improve handover. Positive impacts reported were high usage and perceptions of utility amongst junior staff in medicine and surgery; improved information transfer at handover amongst nurses; for shift-to-shift handover by residents; improved continuity of care, reductions in adverse events and reduced time taken for ward rounds. Potential problems of electronic tools are also identified; and, the utility of user-centred design approaches for optimising patient safety features.
- Reflective Methods: literature points to the utility of a range of reflective methods for stimulating change in handover practice; improving user perceptions of handover; improving handover outcomes. The range of methods includes personal reflection, appreciative inquiry and reflective dialogue.
- Change Management: literature points to the positive contribution change management can make to challenges faced in transforming handover where: working hour changes increase the numbers of handovers in a surgical residency; nursing bedside handover is implemented in gynaecology ward; nurses in acute medical ward transformed patient interactions. The change process around the introduction of an electronic handover tool is also examined.
- **Handover types**: literature highlights the benefits of addressing the different types of handover where: nurses move towards clear documentation and non-verbal handover in

an elderly care ward; tape recorded interviews improve efficiency of handover communication amongst nurses in a hospice during shift-to-shift handover; SBAR and voice recording improve communication; action research supports the change to nursing bed-side handover; and, bed-side handover leads to better informed nursing staff and positive feedback from patients.

A summary of **key issues and results** reported in the peer-reviewed literature relating to each of these major themes is presented below.

#### 4.1 Minimum Data sets and information management

- Alem et al (2008) [Refer to section 3.4 above]. conducted a two phase study involving a pilot survey and a case study involving an intervention at an Australian metropolitan teaching hospital. A weekend handover sheet/information tool was implemented, and analysis revealed that the likelihood of a patient being discussed in a handover after having being discussed at a previous handover improved after the implementation of the information tools.
- Wong et al (2008) present details of the minimum data set for developed for clinical handover messages at an Australian hospital. The paper reports on the benefits for improving information transfer of patient care.
- Mikos (2007) reports on the use of the SBAR technique in combination with phone recordings
  of nursing handover at a US hospital medical centre. The paper reports improvements in
  patient safety and quality of care since the implementation of the system. Other benefits
  reported include a streamlined handoff process, reduced patient falls during shift change,
  increased response times to patient call lights and reduced reporting time by 70%.
- McCann et al (2007) describes a study conducted in New Zealand that found handovers among nurses were better perceived than those among junior medical officers. The paper describes the development of the 'JUMP' minimum data set for shift to shift medical handover.
- Talbot and Bleetman (2007) describe the development, implementation and evaluation of a standardised method for verbal communication between ambulance officers and emergency department staff in two large UK hospitals. Evaluation conducted found that information retention did not improve as a result of this intervention.
- Wilson (2007) presents the design and development of a minimum data set for inclusion in a nursing handover report template and the implementation of this template in to 5 units within a US hospital. The study evaluated the use of this template and found that it was useful for junior staff, improved information transfer but met with some resistance from senior nurses who felt their handover to already be good.
- Wong et al (2007) describe the development and implementation of a minimum data set within an electronic handover tool incorporating a number of patient safety features at an Australian hospital.
- Fenton (2006) describes the development of a handover guide incorporating minimum data sets to assist standardisation of handover drawing on the essence of care' as a guide. Evaluation conducted reports improved information transfer after the implementation of the minimum data set.
- Halasyamani et al (2006) reports on the development and outcome of process to produce a comprehensive checklist of processes and elements considered necessary for optimal patient (particularly the elderly) handoff at hospital discharge. The paper does not present information on the implementation or evaluation of this discharge checklist.
- Cheah et al (2005) describes the development of a minimum data set and its incorporation into an existing electronic system at an Australian hospital. The paper reports on results of a survey of doctors on the adequacy of the handover system and the use of free-text fields.
- Grainge et al (2005) reports on the outcomes of using a weekend standardised minimum data set for handover among medical doctors at a UK Hospital. The results of the study found improvement in the documentation including a weekend plan and resuscitation decisions. User feedback recorded found the minimum data set form to be straightforward and user friendly.

- Harrison et al (2005) designed, implemented and evaluated the use of a simple handover list using a word processor package containing information on tasks and priorities to be performed on patients at a hospital in the UK. The paper reports improved flow of information for junior clinicians.
- Currie (2002) presents the use of a questionnaire method to generate six areas of priority for emergency department nursing handover at a UK hospital. Based on data analysis the paper recommends the 'CUBAN' five step handover guideline to improve quality. CUBAN is not evaluated in this paper.
- Lee et al (1996) describe the use of a standardised handover card within a prospective randomised controlled trial amongst interns at a Mayo Clinic in the US. The paper reports significant improvement in the quality of handover amongst the active arm as compared to the control.
- Patterson et al (1995) describes the use of a consensus quantitative survey method to derive minimum data set across different disciplines of nursing staff at a large US hospital. The paper does not present information on the implementation or evaluation of this minimum data set.

### 4.2 Creation of a new role to assist handover

 Nestel et al (2005) reports on the creation of a new role to assist handover at a UK hospital. The new role, the peri-operative specialist practitioner delivers care at either side of the operative period and routinely transmits patient information to consultant surgeons and anaesthetists. The paper also reports on a training programme on handover presentation skills developed around this role using adult learning theory. The paper reports the program successively achieved the goals of learning outcomes for staff fulfilling the new role.

# 4.3 Standard Operating Protocols (SOPs)

- Catchpole et al (2007) uses formula 1 pit-stop and aviation training models to report on the development of a new clinical handover standardised operating protocol for paediatric surgery to paediatric intensive care unit handover in a UK hospital. The paper presents findings showing significant improvements in technical errors, information omissions and team work.
- Alvarado et al (2006) describes the development, pilot implementation and evaluation of evidence based transfer of accountability guidelines and a bed-side patient safety checklist for nurses at a Canadian hospital. The evaluation reports improvements in patient care.
- Arora and Johnson (2006) report on an interactive workshop hand-off clinic for developing a standardised process for hand-off, creating a checklist of critical patient content, and plan for dissemination and training. Implementation of this model and evaluation of this process are clearly demonstrated and discussed.
- Benson et al (2007) present a detailed standardised operating protocol for nurses based on a literature review, quantitative survey and discussion forums. Developed in Canada the protocol includes multiple steps including principles of handover, guidelines, documentation tools, educational strategies, evaluation and project completion.
- Singer and Dean (2006) present a review of the effectiveness and efficiencies of emergency department inter-shift handovers and recommendations for parameters for pre-handover, inter-shift meeting, and post-handover activities.
- Bourne (2000) describes the development and presentation of a standardised operating protocol for nursing handover. This UK paper provides an overview of standard statements on handovers and on handover standard monitoring tools. The paper does not present any results of the implementation of the protocol presented.

### 4.4 Education and Training

• Horwitz et al (2007) presents the development of a 1 hour curriculum program to improve verbal sign out skills of medical house staff. The paper describes the implementation of the

program curriculum at 3 US hospitals. The paper also presents results of the program's evaluation revealing significant improvement in confidence of participants.

- Yee et al (2006) describes a research-in-progress paper outlining the provision of education and training through feedback and reflective learning for junior medical officers on clinical at an Australian hospital. The paper argues that systemic changes may not be adequate and that provision of training and incentives to engage junior doctors in clinical handover improvement are essential to ensure quality improvement. The role and utility of these approaches are presented.
- Hoban (2003) presents a concise summary of a five step communication model to enhance nursing handover whether face-to-face, written or recorded.

#### 4.5 Electronic Tools

- McGee-Lennon et al (2007) describes the implementation of a handheld computer system for nursing handover within three Scottish hospitals emergency care teams. The paper also reports on evaluation of how the system was used and accepted by nurses. The paper describes positively rated features of the tool including generation of a printed handover sheet.
- Wong et al (2007) describes a methodological approach deploying user-centred design principles to develop an electronic clinical handover support tool. The paper emphasises the role that incorporating six patient safety features into the electronic handover tool had in improving junior medical officer acceptance and use of the tool at an Australian hospital.
- Chacko et al (2006) describes a electronic handover tool 'eHand-offs' produced by IBM, Lotus and Domino designed for electronic patient sign outs at US hospitals. The paper claims that the tool helps improve continuity of care, reduce medical errors and improve resident supervision and training.
- Morrison (2006) presents details of the development and implementation of the iHandover junior doctor electronic clinical handover system at an Australia hospital. A one year evaluation of the implemented system found that 66% of respondents perceived that the new system supported improved handover.
- Turner et al (2006) presents unique insights into the potential problems of information technology in clinical handover. The paper describes the utilisation of a mixed methodology in an Australian hospital setting. Results highlight that clinical handovers serve multiple different functions affected by a range of factors and inter-relationships amongst those factors. The study highlights clinicians being sceptical of the value of electronic handover tools and displaying resistance to change.
- Cheah et al (2005) [refer to section 4.1 above] describes the development of a minimum data set and its incorporation into an existing electronic system at an Australian hospital. The paper reports on results of a survey of doctors on the adequacy of the handover system and the use of free-text fields which indicates the electronic system was useful and well utilised by junior staff in medicine and surgery.
- Morris and Baker (2005) describe the development of a handover module within an existing multi-hospital clinical information system in Australia. The paper presents the development and pilot study design/implementation of the existing information system to incorporate clinical handover.
- van Eaton et al (2005) conducted a prospective, randomised, cross-over 5 month study to evaluate the effect of computerised handover system on continuity of patient care amongst 14 inpatient resident teams. The results found that the computerised system improved patient care and reduced time taken for ward rounds.
- van Eaton et al (2004) presents a multi-step method to design and implement an electronic system to improve shift-to-shift handover among residents at two US teaching hospitals. The electronic handover system consisted of automatic data retrieval from the existing clinical information system and from data entry by residents. The system was widely utilised and adapted by residents for handover. The paper does not present results of any evaluation of the impact of the system on patient care.

• Petersen et al (1998) report on the evaluation of a 4 month computerised handover program intervention to improve continuity of care. The study found that the computerised system reduced adverse events related to cross-coverage, although the number of events was small and statistical significance was difficult to demonstrate.

### 4.6 Reflective methods

- Broekhuis and Veldkamp (2007) describe the use and feasibility of the reflectivity method for stimulating learning and change amongst doctors at a hospital in the Netherlands. The method has several stages and is reported as being useful in affecting positive change in clinical handover structure, rules, protocols and 'atmosphere'.
- Shendell-Falik et al (2007) describes the use of the appreciative inquiry 5-D Cycle change framework to improve nursing handover from an emergency department to a telemetry unit in a US hospital. The paper reports improve outcomes and presents inpatient handoff scripts and a standardized transfer form.
- Davies and Priestley (2006) present a study into the use of a personal reflection method in combination with literature review to derive a care sheet for nursing handover in a UK hospital User evaluation of the care sheet implementation reports staff commitment and support, perceived reduction in handover duration and increased efficiency.

# 4.7 Change management

- Wong et al (2007) [Refer to section 4.1. above] describes the change process around designing and implementing an electronic clinical handover tool to support clinical handover in an Australian hospital. The paper emphasises the approach to engaging clinicians early and involving clinicians in the every step of the project design, development, implementation and on-going evaluation in an iterative feedback loop. This study stresses the need to include both proponents and opponents of new changes around electronic handover support tools. A framework and strategy for sustainable engagement is provided.
- Kellogg et al (2006) describes the changes from long-shift to shorter shift in surgical residency in a US hospital. Deploying ethnographic methods over a 15 month period the paper studies reveals resistance to change on handover resulting from work hour restrictions and highlights how resistance can be addressed to improve handover.
- Kassean and Jagoo, (2005) conducted a study to implement bed-side nursing handover to allow patient participation on a gynaecological ward at a hospital in Mauritius. The approach outlined adapted Spradley's 8-step model and Lewin's 3-step model of unfreezing, moving and refreezing as a change management framework. The paper reports the change management process was successfully implemented to the satisfaction of patients and staff.
- Kelly (2005) describes the change of handover from office-based to walk-around, bedside based handover in a 12-bed rehabilitation ward. Four months after the trial, an evaluation survey found that nurses thought that they were better informed of patient's care. Evaluation from the perspective of patients indicated that they were more involved in their own care because of the new handover system.
- Williams (1998) describes how nurses on an acute medical ward in a UK hospital changed the way patient information was shared between patients and nurses. Following 4 months, a survey questionnaire recorded perceptions of improved consistency and continuity of patient care.
- Watkins (1997) provides a thorough review of change management and change strategy as well as a narrative description of the introduction of nursing bedside handover at a UK hospital. The evaluation was informal and demonstrated most patients welcomed the bedside handover and staff reported increased job satisfaction.

### 4.8 Handover types

 Mikos (2007) [Refer to section 4.1 above] reports on the use of the SBAR technique in combination with phone recordings of nursing handover at a US hospital medical centre. The paper reports improvements in patient safety and quality of care since the implementation of the system. Other benefits reported include a streamlined handoff process, reduced patient falls during shift change, increased response times to patient call lights and reduced reporting time by 70%.

- Anderson and Mangino (2006) describes in detail a change management strategy for implementing bedside handover for nurses in a US medical centre. This study also evaluated the program and produced results showing significant positive perceptions from patients and staff alike.
- Kennedy (1999) reports on a project to improve nursing handover at a UK hospital by promoting the use of clear documentation and non-verbal nursing handovers. The study reports on findings that show improved documentation of handover provides stronger continuity of care.
- Webster (1999) reports on the use of an action research methodology to improve handover from traditional office based handover to bedside handover amongst nurses at a UK hospital. The study was undertaken on a medical ward for people over 65 years old and aimed to identify whether after 6 months of bed-side handover staff felt issues previously identified had been addressed. Results point to improved interaction/satisfaction amongst both patients and staff.
- Prouse (1995) describes a pilot study using tape-recorded nursing handovers at a Community Hospice in the UK. The paper reports on resulting improvements in financial, reporting and time efficiency of handover.

# 4.9 Summary Tables

The tables below present a structured review of all materials selected and categorised as relevant across all themes pertaining to interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness of clinical handover. The tables also include non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports. The tables present materials from each of the five categories. Within each category table materials are presented by author in alphabetical order.

	CATEGORY 1 – Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness					
Category	Author	Study Type	Intervention and/or Approach	Outcomes and/or Recommendations	Comments	
1	Anderson and Mangino, 2006	<ul> <li>Quantitative evaluation</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Bedside handover Detail change management methodology	Paper describes in detail a change management strategy for implementing bedside handover for nurses in a US medical centre. This study also evaluated the program and produced results showing significant positive perceptions from patients and staff alike. The paper described in detail the 7 steps implementation process for bedside handover: building a team, identifying goals and outcomes, making implementation a priority, gathering baseline data, educating the team, providing resources, celebrations and feedback. The study found that bedside handover reduced the amount of overtime and therefore had significant financial benefits. Nurses reported better understanding of patient care and physicians reported better satisfaction. Bedside handover increased satisfaction rating from patients, especially from the perspective of information provision, team work	This is a well designed study that demonstrates many positive outcomes from effective bedside handover.	

				environment and involvement in decision making.	
1	Catchpole et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Paediatric surgery to intensive care unit</li> <li>All medical team members</li> </ul>	A new protocol which includes 4 steps: pre- handover, equipment and technology, information, discussion and plan The new protocol includes 11 safety themes	Paper uses formula 1 pit-stop and aviation training models and reports on the development of a new clinical handover standardised operating protocol for paediatric surgery to paediatric intensive care unit handover in a UK hospital. The paper presents findings showing significant improvements in technical errors (regression analysis showed t = -3.63, P <0.001) and team work (t = 3.04, P =0.004). The number of information omission was reduced from 2.09 to 1.07. Duration of handover was reduced from 10.8 minutes to 9.4 minutes.	This is a very well structured study and paper, which explains the rationale for change, the changes made and the process and evaluation of the clinical handover intervention.
1	Cheah et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Shift-to shift handover</li> <li>Medical practitioners, medicine and surgery only</li> </ul>	Electronic clinical handover, including minimum data set The handover message itself is free-text	Paper describes the development of a minimum data set and its incorporation into an existing electronic system at an Australian hospital. The paper reports on results of a survey of doctors on the adequacy of the handover system and the use of free-text fields. The minimum data set for handover includes: patient name, age, date of admission, location, consultant responsible for care, treating unit, current diagnosis,	This is an interesting study, using free-text fields within an electronic tool. The culture of handing over and handing back is probably as important as the tool itself. The paper discusses the importance of electronic tools having functions to ensure transfer of responsibility and accountability.

				results of recent investigations, handover notes, update diagnosis, recent procedures and dates. The time taken to complete a handover entry was about 10 minutes for the whole unit. While the system provided adequate information regarding patient details, the free-text handover entry was often deficient in particular information. Handback was only completed in about 50% of patients with significant events.	
1	Kassean and Jagoo, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Gynaecological ward, nursing handover</li> </ul>	Using a change management to move to bedside handover (with patient participation)	Paper presents a study to implement bed-side nursing handover to allow patient participation on a gynaecological ward at a hospital in Mauritius. The approach outlined adapted Spradley's 8-step model and Lewin's 3-step model of unfreezing, moving and refreezing as a change management framework. The paper reported the change management process was successfully implemented to the satisfaction of patients and staff. The change was from nurses' station to patient bedside with patient participation. Using this framework, the team	This paper provides an extensive discussion on challenges and factors required to sustain change. While this paper provides short and medium term evaluation, it does not provide long term follow up data to test the theory of sustainable change.

				found that they achieved the bench-mark of good handover all the time. Importantly, the authors detailed all the steps taken for change management.	
1	Petersen et al, 1998	<ul> <li>Quantitative self-report system to identify adverse events</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Medical handover</li> </ul>	Computerised handover system	Paper reports on the evaluation of a 4 month computerised handover program intervention to improve continuity of care. The study found that the computerised system reduced adverse events related to cross- coverage, although the number of events was small and statistical significance was difficult to demonstrate. The team then analysed self- reported adverse events. There was a significant reduction in adverse events after the intervention with computerised handover (2.4% versus 3.9%). There was a trend towards reduction in preventable adverse events (1.7% versus 1.2%). The odd ratio of adverse event during cross-coverage declined from 5.2 (from baseline) to 1.5 post-intervention. The program was well received by doctors and continued to be used by the majority of doctors.	While there are statistical issues with small samples, this paper has demonstrated that computerised handover systems improve patient safety reasonably conclusively.

1	Van Eaton et al, 2004	<ul> <li>Quantitative and description of the design process</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Medical residents</li> </ul>	Electronic handover system, linked to clinical information systems	Paper presents a multi-step method to design and implement an electronic system to improve shift-to-shift handover among residents at two US teaching hospitals. The electronic handover system consisted of automatic data retrieval from the existing clinical information system and from data entry by residents. The system was widely utilised and adapted by residents for handover. The paper does not present results of any evaluation of the impact of the system on patient care.	This paper describes the experience of a hospital in designing and implementing an electronic handover system. While the study provided information regarding the perceptions of users, it did not evaluate the information and/or patient outcomes after the implementation of the system.
1	Van Eaton et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative study, prospective randomised, cross-over study</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Medical handover</li> </ul>	Computerised handover systems	The authors conducted a prospective, randomised, cross- over 5 month study to evaluate the effect of computerised handover system on continuity of patient care amongst 14 inpatient resident teams. The results found that the computerised system improved patient care and reduced time taken for ward rounds. The computerised system reduced the overall number of patients missed on resident	This study shows significant positive outcomes with a computerised system and is one of the few prospective randomised cross-over studies on handover.

				rounds by half (5 to 2.5 patients/team/month). The quality of handover was reported as better by residents. The computerised systems reduced the mean portion of pre- rounding time spent photocopying data from 24% to 12%. It shortened the overall team rounds by 1.5 minutes per patient.	
1	Webster, 1999	<ul> <li>Action research with quantitative evaluation</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Bedside handover	Paper reports on the use of an action research methodology to improve handover from traditional office based handover to bedside handover amongst nurses at a UK hospital. The study was undertaken on a medical ward for people over 65 years old and aimed to identify whether after 6 months of bed- side handover staff felt issues previously identified had been addressed. Results point to improved interaction/satisfaction amongst both patients and staff. The team identified four key areas of concerns: lack of patient involvement, the use of derogatory terms, lack of relevant nursing information and excessive time to discuss non-patient centred information. Changes	This paper presents and an interesting examination of change management strategy to bed-side handover. Importantly, critical success factors are well presented and this improves transferability of the change management strategy.

		were made to assist staff to utilise new tools for bedside handover. Paper identifies that critical success factors are the belief of the team and the perception of the role of patients.	

	CATEGORY 2 – Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness							
Category	Author	Study Type	Intervention and/or Approach	Outcomes and/or Recommendations	Comments			
2	Alem et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Case study, using mixed methodology of quantitative observation and interviews</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Emergency department and general medicine, medical officers</li> </ul>	Information tools: A patient information sheet, 1 page summary of patient's information An event sheet listing every patient mentioned A patient list, with highlights of those mentioned in a prior handover	[Refer to section 3.4 Above]. Paper presents a two phase study involving a pilot survey and a case study involving an intervention at an Australian metropolitan teaching hospital. A weekend handover sheet/information tool was implemented. Results: Patients who were mentioned during a prior handover, were more likely to be mentioned again when information tools used. The particular intervention was reported to lead to more continuity on "who" was discussed. There were no details on the nature of the subsequent handover discussions.	The paper is useful but raises a number of questions regarding the outcomes and conclusions. Firstly, the observations were carried out by non-clinical researchers and therefore the exact nature and importance of following handover discussions is difficult to determine. Secondly, it was a short study (2 weeks pre and 2 weeks post) and there are a number of questions unaddressed relating to tool implementation. Finally, patient outcomes were not measured or discussed.			
2	Alvarado et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Qualitative</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Standardised operating protocol	Paper describes the development, pilot implementation and evaluation of evidence based transfer of accountability guidelines and a bed-side patient safety checklist for nurses at a Canadian hospital. The evaluation reports improvements in patient care.	This article describes in detail, the rationale, the steps and the challenges of implementing a standardised operating protocol. It is interesting to consider whether this project is transferable to other disciplines and facilities.			

				The guiding principles for change were clearly defined. A detail implementation guide (5 step guide) was included. The evaluation of this study, while comprehensive, was ongoing and had not been completed.	
2	Bourne, 2000	<ul> <li>Methodology unclear, although it seemed to involve mainly literature review</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Standardised operating protocol and implementation guide	Paper describes the development and presentation of a standardised operating protocol for nursing handover. This UK paper provides an overview of standard statements on handovers and on handover standard monitoring tools. The paper does not present any results of the implementation of the protocol presented. There was no evaluation or validation of the protocol in the article.	This paper is interesting but presents few details on implementation or evaluation of the SOP.
2	Broekhuis and Veldkamp, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>All departments within the hospital</li> <li>Medical practitioners</li> </ul>	Multiple steps reflectivity method, including dialogue, reflection, and follow up	Paper describes the use and feasibility of the reflectivity method for stimulating learning and change amongst doctors at a hospital in the Netherlands. The method has several stages and is reported as being useful in affecting positive change in clinical handover structure, rules, protocols and 'atmosphere'. Evaluation was conducted	The team uses a reflective methodology to identify strategies and recommendations for handover improvement. The exact improvements differ between departments. The evaluation conducted is self- reported and it is difficult to assess transferability.

				<ul> <li>through self-report by directors, and surveys of members of the different committees and staff.</li> <li>50% of the recommendations were implemented.</li> <li>18% were nominated for improvement but required more preparation time.</li> </ul>	
2	Chacko et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Methodology not described</li> <li>Medical officers</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> </ul>	Electronic tool, with standardisation	Paper describes the 'eHand-offs' tool produced by IBM, Lotus and Domino designed for electronic patient sign outs at US hospitals. The paper claims that the tool helps improve continuity of care, reduce medical errors and improve resident supervision and training.	This is a short paper presentation. There is no clear description of the methodology and no evaluation is described.
2	Davies and Priestly, 2006	<ul> <li>Reflection</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Personal reflection method to create a care sheet, containing standard fields	Paper presents a study into the use of a personal reflection method in combination with a literature review to derive a care sheet for nursing handover in a UK hospital. User evaluation of the care sheet implementation reported staff commitment and support, perceived reduction in handover duration and increased efficiency.	The process of evaluation is not described in detail and it is not clear how the care sheet was validated.
2	Fenton, 2006	<ul><li>Quantitative</li><li>Shift to shift</li><li>Nursing (geriatric</li></ul>	Minimum data set and an information guide	Drawing on the 'essence of care' as a guide, this paper describes the development of a handover guide incorporating minimum data	The paper does not provide detail on how staff perceived the new process. While adaptation of standard guidelines was stated as important,

		ward)		sets to assist standardisation of handover. Evaluation conducted reports improved information transfer after the implementation of the minimum data set. Initial implementation faced the problem of increasing handover time. Once staff became familiar with the process, the time taken returned to baseline. Standard guidelines required adaptation.	the article did not provide a guidance on how this was or should be done. Furthermore, the study did not clearly describe how the change process was conducted.
2	Grainge et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative documentation audit</li> <li>Weekend shift to shift</li> <li>Medical doctors</li> </ul>	Minimum data set consisted of weekend management plan	Paper reports on the outcomes of using a weekend standardised minimum data set for handover among medical doctors at a UK Hospital. The results of the study found improvement in the documentation including a weekend plan and resuscitation decisions. User feedback recorded found the minimum data set form to be straightforward and user friendly. Importantly, this did not lead to improvement of weekend review or documentation of discharge date. More importantly, the information tool artefact actually reduced the	This study is important as it shows that information tools, if not designed properly, may cause detrimental effects on certain part of information exchange at handover.

				detail decisions regarding DVT prophylaxis.	
2	Harrison et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Methodology not described</li> <li>Junior medical officers</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> </ul>	A simple word processor list, containing: patient demographics, procedures and diagnosis, current treatment and potential problems, health status and tasks to be completed	Paper presents design, implemented and evaluation of the use of a simple handover list using a word processor package containing information on tasks and priorities to be performed on patients at a hospital in the UK. The paper reports improved flow of information for junior clinicians.	This paper describes a simple intervention. The approach and detail of the intervention provided are limited in relation to the design and evaluation phases. The paper does not provide detail on how the results/conclusions were derived.
2	Horwitz et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative evaluation</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Medical staff</li> </ul>	1 hour curriculum on oral handover and a standardised format for handover	Paper presents the development of a 1 hour curriculum program to improve verbal sign out skills of medical house staff. The paper describes the implementation of the program curriculum at 3 US hospitals. The paper also presents results of the program's evaluation revealing significant improvement in confidence of participants. The team followed a step model to develop the curriculum: a needs analysis through local survey; a literature review to understand the handover process; goal setting; developed a standardised format for oral communication; delivery of formal teaching and practice; and evaluation of the workshop.	This paper is interesting but evaluations only reached medical students. It is therefore difficult to draw conclusion regarding the impact of educational program on performance changes.

2	Kelly, 2005	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Change Management to bedside handover	Paper describes the change of handover from office-based to walk-around, bedside based handover in a 12-bed rehabilitation ward. Four months after the trial, an evaluation survey found that nurses thought that they were better informed on patient's care. Evaluation from the perspective of patients indicated that they were more involved in their own care because of the new handover system.	The description of the change management process lacks detail. The transferability of this study is therefore limited.
2	Kennedy, 1999	<ul> <li>Mixed method</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Non-verbal handover with clear documentation	Paper reports on a project to improve nursing handover at a UK hospital by promoting the use of clear documentation and non- verbal nursing handovers. The study reports on findings that show improved documentation of handover provides stronger continuity of care. A multi-step process to improve handover was described. Observational study was conducted to document baseline problems. The team then introduced care plan documentation, through education and training. Evaluation found that nurses still	It is important to emphasise that the handover documentation complements the verbal handover in practice.

				passed on information verbally but in a very specific format. The documentation (non-verbal handover) was found to be very useful in guiding patient care.	
2	Lee et al, 1996	<ul> <li>Quantitative, prospective, randomised controlled trial</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Medical handover</li> </ul>	Standardised handover card with minimum data set	Paper describes the use of a standardised handover card within a prospective randomised controlled trial amongst interns at a Mayo Clinic in the US. The paper reports significant improvement in the quality of handover amongst the active arm as compared to the control. Over 92 days, there were a total of 1385 patient care episodes. Poor handover was reported on 5.8% in the intervention group, compared with 14.9% in the control group, with a p value of 0.16. 80% of the interns reported that the standardised card helped them stay organised and improved patient care.	This study could be strengthened if the patient adverse events and mortality had also been measured and presented. This detailed design and implementation plans were not provided in the paper. Therefore, the transferability of this study is limited.
2	McCann et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>Junior medical officers</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> </ul>	Minimum data set	Paper describes a quantitative survey study which investigated the perception of handover among junior medical officers and nurses. Study found that nurses rated their handover better than junior	This paper provides good reasons for viewing clinical handover among junior medical officers as a priority in patient safety initiatives. The paper, however, does not provide evaluation data regarding the implementation of the minimum data

				medical officers. Junior medical officers were more likely to encounter problems related to handover than nursing. A standardised format of handover, known as JUMP was developed and implemented, which stands for jobs outstanding, "unseen" patients, medical contacts and patients to be aware of.	set.
2	McGee- Lennon et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative evaluation</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Handheld computer device (personal digital assistant), with handover function	Paper describes the implementation of a handheld computer system for nursing handover within three Scottish hospitals emergency care teams. The paper also reported on evaluation of how the system was used and accepted by nurses. The paper describes positively rated features of the tool including generation of a printed handover sheet. Staff found the system easy to use and useful for allowing information sharing. The major negative was the time taken to enter data into the electronic system. Technically speaking, battery life and screen sensitivity were important.	This is an interesting but short 3-4 month evaluation. The paper acknowledges that subsequent longitudinal evaluation is necessary to assess the sustainability of the intervention.

2	Mikos, 2007	<ul> <li>Description of change process</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Phone recording Standardised content with SBAR technique	Paper reports on the use of the SBAR technique in combination with phone recordings of nursing handover at a US hospital medical centre. The paper reports improvements in patient safety and quality of care since the implementation of the system. Other benefits reported include a streamlined handoff process, reduced patient falls during shift change, increased response times to patient call lights and reduced reporting time by 70%. There was a significant reduction in interruption and the average length of handover has reduced from 6 minutes to less than 2 minutes per report.	The paper states that evaluation and monitoring are easier to achieve with phone recording. However, not enough detail is provided to be able to assess the validity of this statement.
2	Morrison, 2006	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> <li>Medical officers</li> </ul>	Electronic clinical handover system, known as iHandover	Paper presents details of the development and implementation of the iHandover junior doctor electronic clinical handover system at an Australia hospital. A one year evaluation of the implemented system found that 66% of respondents perceived that the new system supported improved handover. The project started with face to face interviews and group	Unfortunately no detailed publications on this project were identified. However, the approach outlined is interesting and helpful.

				discussions. JMO discussion and observation were performed for about 2 months and identified organisational issues and human performance issues with handover. The intervention consisted of organisational (ensuring shift overlap and protected time), education and electronic handover implementation.	
2	Nestel et al, 2005	<ul> <li>Mixed quantitative and qualitative</li> <li>Peri-operative physician</li> <li>Unclear of handover type</li> </ul>	Creation of a special role and education on handover presentation skills	Paper reports on the creation of a new role to assist handover at a UK hospital. The new role, the peri-operative specialist practitioner delivers care at either side of the operative period and routinely transmits patient information to consultant surgeons and anaesthetists. The paper also reports on a training programme on handover presentation skills developed around this role using adult learning theory. The paper reports the program successively achieved the goals of learning outcomes for staff fulfilling the new role.	Short paper with the main outcome measures being the learning acquired by the staff in the new role on the presentation of handover. There were no outcomes measures related to care or performance changes.
2	Prouse, 1995	<ul><li>Methodology unclear</li><li>Shift to shift</li></ul>	Tape-recorded handovers	Paper describes a pilot study using tape-recorded nursing handovers at a Community Hospice in the UK.	The paper provides some guidance on how to implement tape-recorded handover.

		Nursing handover		The paper reports on resulting improvements in financial, reporting and time efficiency of handover. This study described the change to tape-recorded handovers. The evaluation process however was not described in detail.	
2	Shendell- Falik et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Appreciative inquiry method</li> <li>Emergency department to telemetry unit</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Appreciative inquiry method, the 5-D cycle: definition, discover, dream, design and destiny to implement change	Paper describes the use of the appreciative inquiry 5-D Cycle change framework to improve nursing handover from an emergency department to a telemetry unit in a US hospital. The paper reports improved outcomes and presents inpatient handoff scripts and a standardized transfer form, protocols and other tools to assist the handover. This method focused on positives of the current process and encouraged staff in identifying and building on their most effective handover experiences.	This paper presents an interesting and innovative approach to implementing handover change. Changes described were limited in terms of ability to transferability.
2	Talbot and Bleetman, 2007	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Ambulance officer to emergency department staff</li> <li>Verbal handover model</li> </ul>	Standardised format (minimum data set)	Paper describes the development, implementation and evaluation of a standardised method for verbal communication between ambulance officers and emergency department staff in two large UK hospitals. Evaluation conducted found that	The paper did not provide details on the exact implementation method used or whether education and change management process were employed. The paper highlights that inter- professional handover requires further

				information retention did not improve as a result of this intervention. The implementation involved a modified version of the DeMIST verbal handover model.	in-depth study.
2	Watkins, 1997	Narrative description and literature review	Change management strategies	Paper provides a thorough review of change management and change strategy as well as a narrative description of the introduction of nursing bedside handover at a UK hospital. The evaluation was informal and demonstrated most patients welcomed the bedside handover and staff reported increased job satisfaction.	The paper does not provide detail on the change management strategies that were used in the hospital project.
2	Williams, 1998	<ul> <li>Qualitative</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing</li> </ul>	Bedside clinical handover using a total change management approach	Paper describes how nurses on an acute medical ward in a UK hospital changed the way patient information was shared between patients and nurses. Following 4 months, a survey questionnaire recorded perceptions of improved consistency and continuity of patient care.	Evaluation includes general discussion with staff and content analysis of words used to describe the process. The article did not address lessons to be learnt for future handover implementations.
2	Wilson, 2007	<ul> <li>Mixed method</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Minimum data set (derived from literature review) Implementation	Paper presents the design and development of a minimum data set for inclusion in a nursing handover report template and the implementation of this template in	The paper describes a highly variable implementation process that appears to have impacted on the variability of responses recorded from participants.

			Evaluation through audits and informal discussion	to 5 units within a US hospital. The study evaluated the use of this template and found that it was useful for junior staff, improved information transfer but met with some resistance from senior nurses who felt their handover to already be good.	
2	Wong et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Qualitative, user- centred design framework</li> <li>Junior medical officers, general medicine</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> </ul>	Electronic handover support tool with minimum data set	Paper describes a case study into the development of an electronic support tool for clinical handover for junior medical officers. The study utilised qualitative field techniques and information systems techniques to involve clinicians as co-participants in the development. The approach conceptualised the system to be built as a support tool rather than as a 'total solution'. The study analysed the data generated on key issues and identified safety features which could be incorporated into systems design of an electronic clinical handover tool. The tool incorporated 6 features for patient safety: patient identification, patient admission list, pathology results, transfer of information through issues, actions and comments, transfer of responsibility through electronic tick off, handover urgency	This paper presents a methodology to incorporate socio-cultural understanding into electronic system design. The design features are based on patient safety concerns and the paper argues for the need to transfer responsibility as well as information. There is no evaluation of the system provided in this paper.

				categorisation and handover alert. Through early and continual involvement of clinicians in the project, this case study highlights how socio-cultural analysis can be translated meaningfully (in terms of the end-users) into systems design.	
2	Wong et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Qualitative observations and intervention</li> <li>Medical doctors</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> </ul>	Change management for electronic handover system	Paper describes the change management principles to design and implement an electronic clinical handover support tool. The team engaged clinicians from the initial phase of the project and they emphasised the need to continually engage clinicians. They team found that clinicians might not understand their own work flow and therefore it was important to conduct observation sessions as well. The team argued for the need to involve clinicians in the design phase of electronic tools. The study then identified the challenges of implementation of electronic clinical handover support tool. The study argued for the need to take the views of both opponents and proponents of electronic tools into account. The study concludes with the	This paper describes in detail the experience of one Australian hospital. Evaluation data from the study was not included in this paper.

	provision of a framework for sustainable change and improvement.
--	------------------------------------------------------------------------

		CATEGORY 3 – Ir	nterventions, Critic	al Success Factors and Effectiv	veness
Category	Author	Study Type	Intervention and/or Approach	Outcomes and/or Recommendations	Comments
3	Benson et al, 2007	<ul> <li>Literature review, survey and discussion forum</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Development of standardised operating protocols and framework for implementation	Paper presents a detailed standardised operating protocol for nurses based on a literature review, quantitative survey and discussion forums. Developed in Canada the protocol includes multiple steps including principles of handover, guidelines, documentation tools, educational strategies, evaluation and project completion. The study defines 11 principles of nursing shift-to-shift handover, which covers the broad aspects of legal requirements, organisation statements, nursing practice standards, confidentiality, timeliness, continuity and verification of report, safety and patient concerns as well as development of collegial relationship of patient care team members. The article provides a set of guidelines for nursing shift to shift handover.	This paper presents a comprehensive standardised operating protocol and a clear framework for implementation and evaluation. It will be interesting to do a subsequent follow-up to learn how this works in practice.
3	Currie, 2002	<ul> <li>Quantitative questionnaire</li> <li>Emergency</li> </ul>	Minimum data set	Paper presents the use of a questionnaire method to generate six areas of priority for emergency	The paper presents a minimum data set and guidelines. These were not implemented and no

		department shift to shift • Nursing handover		department nursing handover at a UK hospital. Based on data analysis the paper recommends the 'CUBAN' five step handover guideline to improve quality. CUBAN is not evaluated in this paper.	evaluation was conducted.
3	Halasyamani et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Description of the development of a discharge checklist</li> <li>Hospital to community</li> <li>Between clinicians</li> </ul>	Minimum data set	Paper reports on the development and outcome of a process to produce a comprehensive checklist of processes and elements considered necessary for optimal patient (particularly the elderly) handoff at hospital discharge. The paper does not present information on the implementation or evaluation of this discharge checklist.	There is no implementation in this study.
3	Kellogg et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Ethnographic research method</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Surgical residents</li> </ul>	Ensuring handover happens through leadership and top- down support	Paper describes the changes from long-shift to shorter shift in surgical residency in a US hospital. Deploying ethnographic methods over a 15 month period the paper studies reveals resistance to change on handover resulting from work hour restrictions and highlights how resistance can be addressed to improve handover	The paper clearly articulated the importance of understanding the medical hierarchy and culture in order to implement changes. Any change needs to take into account the socio-cultural and political context.

				through an awareness campaign. This resulted in significant recorded improvement.	
3	Morris and Baker, 2005	Qualitative description of the process	Electronic handover platform within the clinical information system	Paper describes the development of a handover module within an existing multi-hospital clinical information system in Australia. The paper presents the development and pilot study design/implementation of the existing information system to incorporate clinical handover. Paper covers project initiation, systems design and system functionality.	The paper does not describe the implementation process and there is no evaluation of systems implementation or outcomes.
3	Patterson et al, 1995	<ul> <li>Quantitative survey</li> <li>Patient handover between units</li> <li>Nursing handover across different specialties</li> </ul>	Minimum data set development	Paper describes the use of a consensus quantitative survey method to derive minimum data set across different disciplines of nursing staff at a large US hospital. The paper does not present information on the implementation or evaluation of this minimum data set. This survey study involved 438 nurses across different specialties. The study identified a list of critically important universal information content for inter- departmental patient transfer: history of present illness and procedures; consciousness;	This paper identifies important minimum data set. However, the implementation of the minimum data sets was not described.

				medical diagnosis and problems on sending unit; Mental comprehension and short term memory; Physician's orders; Reason for transfer; Safety considerations; Vital sign problems; allergies; cardiovascular status and respiratory status. The paper also lists critically important specialty information for each of the six groups investigated: perioperative, ICU, medical-surgical, psychiatry, outpatient and long term care.	
3	Singer and Dean, 2006	<ul> <li>Review</li> <li>Emergency physician</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> </ul>	Standardised protocol	Paper presents a review of the effectiveness and efficiencies of emergency department inter-shift handovers and recommendations for parameters for pre-handover, inter-shift meeting, and post- handover activities. No outcome measures are presented.	Good overview of the problem and a suggested solution.
3	Turner et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Mixed methodology</li> <li>Junior medical officers</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> </ul>	Electronic clinical handover	This research-in-progress paper describes an in-depth study using multiple different techniques to understand the potential of information technology to improve clinical handover. The study found that clinical handover served multiple different purposes and there were multiple	This paper provides important insights regarding the perception of clinicians towards electronic clinical handover. It provides suggestion for information systems and technology expert to engage clinicians.

				different factors that affected clinical handover. The study highlighted that the clinicians were doubtful of the benefits of information technology in clinical handover and resistant to the idea of process change. The paper concluded by suggesting ways that information technology and information systems experts can work together with clinicians to design electronic tools for clinical handover improvement.	
3	Yee et al, 2006	<ul> <li>Qualitative observations and interviews</li> <li>Junior medical officers, general medicine</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> </ul>	Suggested intervention of systemic changes in combination with education and feedback	Research-in-progress paper described the methodological approach of combining qualitative field techniques with information and clinical analysis in order to achieve a holistic view and holistic intervention in clinical handover. The paper presented data to support the argument that systemic changes might not be adequate for clinical handover improvement. The paper emphasised the need to empower junior medical officers, through education and feedback, in combination with systemic changes in order to achieve clinical handover improvement.	This paper presents a new methodological approach in order to meet the needs of clinicians and information systems experts, while maintaining the holistic view of handover process. It provides a strong argument that systemic changes need to be complemented with changes in human behaviour for the best outcomes.

	CATEGORY 4 – Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness				
Category	Name	Type: Opinions and Reviews	Commentary		
4	Bernau et al, 2006	Opinion theme: Minimum data set	This paper provides an opinion on the characteristics of good handover. The paper provides a minimum data set, which includes patient name, age and location, presenting complaint, working diagnosis and treatment given for handover. It is a good summary for junior doctors and medical students.		
4	Groah, 2005	Opinion theme: Standardised operating protocol	This is an opinion piece which argues the importance of good handover. It suggests an approach to designing systems and processes to improve handover.		
4	Hoban, 2003	Opinion theme: Communication	The paper presents a concise summary of a five step communication model to enhance nursing handover whether face-to-face, written or recorded. The five steps are: Avoid jargon and explain abbreviations. Keep individual information relevant. Keep note-taking to a minimum. Promote patient confidentiality. Promote accuracy. There is no data analysed or evaluated regarding whether these strategies work to		
4	Nagle and Judd, 2006	Opinion and literature review theme: Minimum data set	This paper argues for the need to establish minimum data set in order to best leverage technology for transfer of patient care. The paper suggests that a minimum data set should include at least seven main categories: patient demographics, history, diagnosis, therapeutic information, functional information, social information and relevant behavioural information.		
4	Vidyarthi et al, 2006	Opinion and case studies themes: Minimum data	This is a very detailed overview paper, which describes the current practices of clinical handover and the existing practice and experiences at 3 academic internal		

operating protocols (SOPs)	medicine programs. The article suggests an effective handover process and handover content. The article includes a minimum data set, known as ANTICipate. It also includes a checklist for process improvement, which includes the heading of who, what, where, when and how. This is a very useful paper for those interested in clinical handover improvement.
----------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

	CATEGORY 5 – Interventions, Critical Success Factors and Effectiveness			
Category	Name	Type: Report	Commentary	
5	Australian Council for Safety and Quality in Health Care, 2005	Clinical handover and patient safety: Literature review report	This literature review, conducted by the Australian Resource Centre for Healthcare Innovation (ARCHI) aims to identify factors relating to clinical handover that are associated with patient safety; the effectiveness of a safety culture within non-health industries and the quality of evidence and gaps in research.	
			Specific remarks on interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness include:	
			<ul> <li>Training and specialised roles for communications between clinicians is beneficial.</li> </ul>	
			Multi-disciplinary handovers is helpful.	
			<ul> <li>Within the non-healthcare sector, clear guidelines, work processes and documentations help to improve handover.</li> </ul>	
5	Australian Medical Association (AMA), 2006	Safe handover: Safe patients – Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers	This document aims to provide guidance to doctors on best practice in handover and provides examples of good models of handover from which doctors and hospital managers can learn from. Emphasizes continuity of information, the need for organisational change, care planning and prioritization of tasks and recognises range of handover types.	
			Specific remarks on interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness include:	
			<ul> <li>Provides guidelines as to how handover should be carried out i.e. who should be involved, when it should take place, where it should take place, how should it happen and what needs to be handed over.</li> </ul>	
			• Provides guidelines as to the information that needs to be handed over.	
			• Provides basic guidance to electronic tools to support handover but at the same time stresses that information technology should not be used in isolation as handovers are complex processes.	
			<ul> <li>Suggests that some important aspects of handover should be taught prior to commencement of employment.</li> </ul>	
			Provides working examples of good handovers.	

5	British Medical Association (BMA) and National Health Service (NHS), 2004	Safe handover: Safe patients – Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers	<ul> <li>This document aims to provide guidance to doctors on best practice in handover. It provides examples of good handover and aims to derive further developments in standardising handover arrangements in hospitals in the United Kingdom.</li> <li>Specific remarks on interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness include:</li> <li>Provides guidelines as to how handover should be carried out i.e. who should be involved, when it should take place, where it should take place, how should it happen and what needs to be handed over.</li> <li>Provides guidelines as to the information that needs to be handed over.</li> <li>Provides a strong emphasis for education and training in handovers.</li> <li>Provides working examples of good handovers.</li> </ul>
5	Royal College of Surgeons of England, 2007	Safe handover: Guidance from the working time directive working party	<ul> <li>This is the report from the Royal College of Surgeon of England regarding safe handover.</li> <li>Specific remarks on interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness include: <ul> <li>Sufficient time must be set aside for handover.</li> <li>Training of junior members is important.</li> <li>Standardised protocols without interruptions is important.</li> <li>Provides a minimum data set for surgeons.</li> <li>Provides guidelines for good handover practice for surgeons.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
5	World Health Organisation (WHO) and Joint Commission International Centre for Patient Safety (JCI), 2008	Patient safety solution 3: Communication during patient handovers	<ul> <li>This is a joint report by the World Health Organisation and the Joint Commission International Centre for Patient Safety. It describes Patient safety solution 3: Communication during patient handovers.</li> <li>Specific remarks on interventions, critical success factors and effectiveness include:</li> <li>Face-to-face communication with opportunity for clarification is important.</li> <li>System redesign of care delivery is the most effective way to address handover</li> </ul>

		problems.
	•	Common communication platforms such as SBAR are important.
	•	Standardised operating protocols might be helpful.
	•	Minimum data sets might be helpful.
	•	"Read back" techniques are useful.
	•	Electronic tools are useful in preventing adverse events.
	•	Multi-disciplinary rounds are used effectively to improve handover.
	•	Patient and family involvement are being recognized as an important aspects in care delivery.
	•	Incorporating training into education curricula.

## 5. Evidence gaps in clinical handover

This section presents and discusses the major themes, issues and results identified within the literature pertaining to evidence gaps in clinical handover. It should be noted that this section is not attempting to provide a conceptual map of existing evidence gaps on clinical handover rather it is presenting themes that were identified in the literature either explicitly as evidence gaps or as emerging directions for future activity and/or research. It is worth noting that no materials were identified that had 'evidence gaps in clinical handover' as the focus of the publication and no materials clearly addressed the issue of sustainability. The section begins with a summary of major themes, followed by a presentation of key issues and results reported in the peer-reviewed literature relating to each of these themes. The section ends with a summary table that presents a structured review of all materials selected and categorised as relevant including non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports.

The major themes identified in the literature relating to evidence gaps in clinical handover can be summarised as follows:

- **Patients perception and involvement in clinical handover:** literature highlights that the role of patients during handover remains complex and under-researched. Patients perceptions in relation to care management and its impact on trust and care satisfaction is identified as an area requiring further investigation.
- Morning report format: literature highlights that morning report is not common in Australia and has been under-researched. Literature indicates positive potential for reducing length of stay and increased availability from engaging in morning report based on a single pilot study.
- Private hospital settings: literature on private hospital handover is very limited with only one study identified. This study focused on nursing handover reporting improved overall efficiency and effectiveness from implementing change based on action research principles.
- **Professional anxiety and handover**: literature on professional anxiety during handover is limited with only one study identified. This study explored the issue in relation to nursing change of shift handover and points to the need for further research.
- **Frameworks and handover**: literature on holistic frameworks to assist in improving handover was explicitly identified as being required. A few studies in this direction have developed approaches that have been implemented with hand-offs in general medicine; safety transitions in emergency care; and, socio-technical approaches to developing tools.
- Work process mapping and design methods: literature examining the use of work process mapping to understand handover and to assist with technology design for tools to improve handover remains under-researched. Experimental methods for identifying information and its recall by health professionals are also limited.
- Education and training of students: literature frequently mentions the role of education and training in handover but detailed studies on their structure, implementation or evaluation remain limited.
- Inter-Hospital and patient transfer: literature examining inter-hospital transfer is common but investigations of the handover aspects of the transfer are limited. Similarly although literature on patient transfer and retrieval are common, studies examining handover aspects are limited.
- Electronic documentation and medical records: literature explicitly investigating electronic handover documentation and/or links with integration into broader electronic health records systems remains limited.
- **Legal dimensions:** literature exploring the variety of legal dimensions pertaining to clinical handover continues to remain limited in the health literature.

A summary of key issues and results reported in the peer-reviewed literature relating to each of these major themes is presented below.

#### 5.1 Patients perceptions and involvement in clinical handover

- Fletcher et al (2007) examines perceptions of patients and concerns of patients about treatment by either the same clinician who may be tired, or by a different clinician following handover that might cause discontinuity of care. The paper suggests the need for more research into how to design systems to minimize fatigue and discontinuity.
- Greaves (1999) explores patients perceptions of nursing bedside handover and their desire to be more involved (passively) and their recognition of confidentiality, continuity and neglect as key dimensions. This pilot study identifies the need for more research to investigate how this involvement can be addressed during handover.
- Cahill (1998) identifies gaps in understanding patients perceptions of handover and their implications for bedside handover.

#### 5.2 Morning report format

 Fassett and Bollipo (2006) investigated various methods of conducting morning report, involving night team handing over to the day team at an Australian hospital. The study found that a format focusing on a brief presentation is the best way of providing an overview of patients and reported a reduction in bed access blocks, reduced average length of stay and increased bed availability from this pilot study. The paper recommends formal training on morning report and for more comprehensive studies into impact of bed management on morning report.

#### 5.3 **Private hospital settings**

 McKenna and Walsh (1997) present an action research method aimed at improving nursing handover at a private Australian hospital. The study focused on an approach to facilitate conduct of handover in a 30 minute time-frame. The study highlights the need for more studies into differences in handover between private and public hospitals.

#### 5.4 Professional anxiety and handover

- Evans et al (2008) report on the conduct of a psycho-analytical case study to demonstrate the importance of the implicit functions of nursing handover. The handover ritual is described as contributing to a reduction of professional anxiety that assists nurses to be able carry out their duties. Paper points to the need for more research into anxiety and relief mechanisms during handover.
- Manias and Street (2000) [Refer to section 3.4 above] highlighted the fear and anxiety experienced by staff during bedside handover. The study also reported that nurses experiences of being examined as part of the study affected their sensitivity to the need to convey accurate patient information during handover. Paper points to the need for more research into anxiety and relief mechanisms during handover.

### 5.5 Frameworks and Handover

- Arora et al (2008) builds on social science constructs and a case study of the implementation
  of a night float service at a US hospital. The authors present a theoretical framework to
  describe how handoffs affect both patients and physicians and suggest it contributes to filling
  a gap in competency based approaches to improving handoffs.
- Wilson et al (2007) use their evaluation of simple technological artefacts to argue for the need to take an holistic system based view of handover. The paper recommends using 'in use, in situ' evaluation, rather than pure usability testing when evaluating technology artefacts in

supporting clinical handover. The paper points towards the need for holistic frameworks to evaluate socio-technical aspects of handover.

Behara et al (2005) describe a conceptual framework for characterising handover events. The
paper suggests that the framework may help future studies to acquire a deep understanding
of the multidimensional nature of handover and help develop interventions that fit the context
of clinical work. They argue the lack of understanding of this multidimensionality in the 'one
size fits all' approach to many handover interventions has contributed to their failure.

### 5.6 Work process mapping and design methods

- Tang and Carpendale (2006) describe an initial observational study method for understanding workflow and technology design problems. The paper points to the need for more research into techniques for linking work flow and technology designs for handover systems.
- Dowding (2001) describes the use of experimental methods to study the effects that manipulating information given in the change of shift report has on nurses' care planning ability. Paper points to a lack of evidence around the utility of experimental study designs for guiding handover interventions.

### 5.7 Education and training of students

- Arora et al (2008) [Refer to section 5.5 above] recommended core competencies in both communication training and professionalism training based on the conceptual (theoretical) framework described. The paper advocates the development of training materials and using "train the trainer" dissemination approaches.
- Yurkovich and Smyer (1998) highlight limited emphasis on education and training on clinical handover for medical and nursing students. The paper describes a learning project and its use of reflection and analysis of audiotape records during the psychiatric rotation and how this prepared the students to engage in professional nursing practice and behaviours.

### 5.8 Inter-Hospital and Patient Transfer

- Shirley and Hearns (2007) and Hearns and Shirley (2007) provide a review and opinion guide in two parts. The paper provides an overview of this emerging field of medicine and the need to develop better protocols and guides for handover. Although literature on patient transfer and retrieval are common, studies examining handover aspects are limited.
- Wong and Levy (2005) examines 22 patients who required transfer from rural and peripheral
  metropolitan areas and found that, among other factors, inadequate transport processes and
  delays in transfers directly contributed to adverse patient outcomes. Although there are
  numerous papers examining inter-hospital transfer, investigations of the handover aspects of
  the transfer are limited.

#### 5.9 Electronic documentation and medical records

 Sarkar et al (2007) reports on a design process for the development of a problem based patient tracking tool called "Synopsis' (sign-out, information retrieval and summary) to support patient tracking, sign-outs and daily rounds at a US hospital. The handover tool described has direct links with the electronic medical records system and produces electronic documentation. Literature explicitly investigating electronic handover documentation and/or links with integration into broader electronic health records systems remains limited but is clearly an emerging area.

#### 5.10 Legal dimensions

• Forrester et al (2005) provide an opinion article with good supporting legal arguments covering the communication requirement, documentation requirement and handover requirement. This area will require further research to enhance understanding and provide guidance for future handover interventions. Legal dimensions of are not extensively covered in the health literature.

## 5.11 Summary Tables

The tables below present a structured review of all materials selected and categorised as relevant across all themes pertaining to evidence gaps in clinical handover. The tables also include non-peer reviewed materials, published opinions and reports. The tables present materials from each of the five categories. Within each category table materials are presented by author in alphabetical order. In this section (section 5) it should be noted that no Category 1 papers were identified.

		CATEGOR	RY 2 – Evidence Gaps on Clinical Hando	over
Category	Name	Study type	Outcomes	Comments
2	Fassett and Bollipo, 2006	<ul> <li>Quantitative</li> <li>Morning report</li> <li>Acute care medical practitioners</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Paper investigated various methods of conducting morning report, involving night team handing over to the day team at an Australian hospital.</li> <li>The study found that a format focusing on a brief presentation is the best way of providing an overview of patients and reported a reduction in bed access blocks, reduced average length of stay and increased bed availability from this pilot study.</li> <li>This case study reported users prefer a structured format, with senior clinicians attending the meeting.</li> <li>The paper recommends formal training on morning report and for more comprehensive studies into impact of bed management on morning report.</li> </ul>	It is unclear whether morning report should be different from other shift-to-shift handover. This paper provides recommendations on how to run morning report.
2	McKenna and Walsh, 1997	<ul> <li>Action research</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Paper presents an action research method aimed at improving nursing handover at a private Australian hospital. The methodology was focused on 4 goals: developing different handover process for different wards, ensuring handovers were completed within 30 minutes, ensuring continuity of care during handover and ensuring continuity of care from one shift to the other. Different wards use different methods at	This is a study within private hospital setting, which potentially has different socio- cultural and financial implications. The study highlights the need for more studies into differences in handover between private and public hospitals.

			different time (ie. verbal versus written). The article reported that at the end of the intervention all goals were achieved.	
2	Yurkovich and Smyer, 1998	Description of a learning project	Paper highlights limited emphasis on education and training on clinical handover for medical and nursing students. The paper describes a learning project and its use of reflection and analysis of audiotape records during the psychiatric rotation and how this prepared the students to engage in professional nursing practice and behaviour. There is no evaluation described in the paper.	Education and training of students is critical to improving handover and more research is required into the utility and validity of different methods to ensure the development of best practice in approaches used.

	CATEGORY 3 – Evidence Gaps on Clinical Handover				
Category	Name		Study type	Outcomes	Comments
3	Arora et al, 2008	•	Case study Medical handover	Paper describes the use of a case study to demonstrate a conceptual framework of the impact of handover on patients and physicians. The paper defines two aspects of a competency base approach to improve handover: communication (transfer of information) and professionalism (transfer of responsibility). The paper then presents some strategies to ensure competencies among trainees, including the development of dedicated educational materials and a "train the trainer" dissemination method. The paper discusses some evaluation techniques and argues for the need for handover to be included in medical education.	Education and training for handover should be implemented and a standard curriculum needs to be developed.
3	Behara et al, 2005	•	Ethnography Emergency department shift to shift Medical and nursing	Paper describes a conceptual framework for characterising handover events. The paper suggests that the framework may help future studies to acquire a deep understanding of the multidimensional nature of handover and help develop interventions that fit the context of clinical work. The paper argues the lack of understanding of this multidimensionality in the 'one size fits all' approach to many handover interventions has contributed to	This paper develops and describes a framework which might allow future research and evaluation of interventions.

				their failure. The paper highlights the process of handovers at different hospital differs substantially in their external characteristics but highlights several attributes of emergency department handovers which appeared to be universal.	
				The conceptual framework addresses these four important attributes: the type of process, the primary content, structural issues and dynamic issues.	
				The type of process was conceptualised into a product-process matrix and the current handover process is described as low standardisation, low volume with jumbled flow and job shop process.	
				The content referred to the relative importance of information, authority and responsibility.	
				The structure of the handover consisted of nature of participants, number of participants and probability of the receiving party having interaction with the same patients in the future.	
				The dynamic component referred to a contextually sensitive adjustment of conversation about a given patient.	
3	Cahill, 1998	in gi	In-structured hterviews, rounded theory	Paper identifies gaps in understanding patients perceptions of handover and their implications for bedside handover.	Paper highlights patients involvement in bedside handover emerging as increasingly important.
			nalysis Studying patients	Three major themes are identified: Maintaining a professional distance	Here the role of the patient described is passive rather than active.

		Bedside clinical handover	<ul> <li>(patients do not feel comfortable to participate and are happy with a passive role).</li> <li>Establishing professional sharing (bedside handover allows professional sharing and decision making, although sometimes it is not as comprehensive as it could be).</li> <li>Maintaining patient safety (the issue of bedside handover and safety is controversial).</li> </ul>	Raises questions around how the role of patients may be influenced by patient empowerment discourses.
3	Dowding, 2001	<ul> <li>Experimental design, quantitative evaluation</li> <li>Shift to shift</li> <li>Nursing handover</li> </ul>	Paper describes the use of experimental methods to study the effects that manipulating information given in the change of shift report has on nurses' care planning ability. The paper studies two independent variables, schema consistency and structure of the shift and their effects on clinical handover.	Experimental design of individual components of handover may help in understanding. However, to guide interventions other factors need to be taken into account. Paper points to a lack of evidence around the utility of experimental study designs for guiding handover interventions.
3	Evans et al, 2008	<ul> <li>Qualitative case study method</li> <li>14 handovers, approximately 1 week apart</li> <li>Psycho-analytical analysis</li> </ul>	Paper reports on the conduct of a psycho- analytical case study to demonstrate the importance of the implicit functions of nursing handover. The handover ritual is described as contributing to a reduction of professional anxiety that assists nurses to be able carry out their duties. The paper records that there were two prohibitions in handover rituals: on expressing a preference for a patient and on aggression. Prohibitions act within handover ritual to	It is important when changes are suggested, that the function of handover rituals are maintained. Paper points to the need for more research into anxiety and relief mechanisms during handover.

				keep particular knowledge forbidden. It was argued that handover, when it is ritualised, functions to alleviate anxiety.	
3	Fletcher et al, 2007	•	Quantitative Studying patient's perception Acute care setting	Paper examines patients perceptions and concerns about treatment by either the same clinician who may be tired, or by a different clinician following handover that might cause discontinuity of care. Patients were divided about which was more likely to lead to problems: 45% indicated regular doctors who were tired, 39% indicated new doctors who were well-rested and 16% did not answer. The paper suggests the need for more research into how to design systems to minimize fatigue and discontinuity.	This is an interesting study trying to understand patients perceptions as they relate to problems of physician fatigue versus discontinuity of care. This is an area which is likely to stimulate further investigation.
3	Greaves, 1999	•	Qualitative interview involving 4 patients	Paper explores patients perceptions of nursing bedside handover and their desire to be more involved (passively) and their recognition of confidentiality, continuity and neglect as key dimensions. Paper reports patients wanted to be involved in handover in a passive role to obtain information. Patients might be aware of confidentiality issues but were still keen to have bed- side handover. Patients were concerned about their continuity of care and would like to ensure that continuity of care was clearly demonstrated to them.	The role of patients in handover is not clear and from very few studies conducted in this area, it seems likely a more passive role is preferred. This pilot study identifies the need for more research to investigate how this involvement can be addressed during handover.

3	Manias and Street, 2000	<ul> <li>Critical ethnography</li> <li>Critical care nursing</li> <li>Shift to shift handover</li> </ul>	[Refer to section 3.4 above]. Paper describes the conduct of an ethnographic study of handover amongst 6 nurses in an Australian critical care unit. Results found that nurses involved in bedside handover did not actively participate in global handover conducted by nurse managers. The study also revealed the fear and anxiety experienced by staff during the bedside handover. The study also reported that nurses experiences of being examined as part of the study affected their sensitivity to the need to convey accurate patient information during handover. Global handover seems to serve the function of nurse co-ordinator rather than bedside nursing. Nurses tend to discount their own information needs. Nurses tend to identify deficiency of tasks performance, rather than recognising the difficult circumstances.	This study provides important insight into understanding of the impact of standard ritual practices, impacts on handover and nursing performance. Paper points to the need for more research into anxiety and relief mechanisms during handover.
3	Sarkar et al, 2007	Design of handover interface with electronic medical records	Paper reports on a design process for the development of a problem based patient tracking tool called "Synopsis' (sign-out, information retrieval and summary) to support patient tracking, sign-outs and daily rounds at a US hospital. The handover tool described has direct links with the electronic medical records system and produces electronic documentation.	Literature explicitly investigating electronic handover documentation and/or links with integration into broader electronic health records systems remains limited but is clearly an emerging and important area.

				The paper also describes the functionalities of the electronic system to support these activities.	
3	Tang and Carpendale, 2006	•	Video analysis, interviews and questionnaires	Paper describes an initial observational study method for understanding workflow and technology design problems.	The evaluation framework for handover is difficult, due to the complexity of the process.
		questionnaires		The study found that information was assembled through different sources, including paper based sources, verbal sources, simple technology such as whiteboards and digital patient records. More importantly, these media sources were distributed over different locations.	The paper points to the need for more research into techniques for linking work flow and technology designs for handover systems.
				The information disassembly and information assembly process took place almost in parallel within a brief period of time.	
				Technology design must take these factors into account.	
				More importantly, the authors acknowledged the difficulties in evaluating information flow within the workplace given the complexity of interaction.	
3	Wilson et al, 2007	•	Qualitative, including ethnography,	Paper uses evaluation of simple technological artefacts to argue for the need to take an holistic system based	The paper presents an important argument for holistic evaluation frameworks in complex working situations.
		artefact analysis and semi- structured interviews	view of handover. The paper recommends using 'in use, in situ' evaluation, rather than pure usability	Evaluation frameworks needs to be further established in order to compare handover interventions.	
			testing when evaluating technology artefacts in supporting clinical handover. The study identified many issues,	The paper also points towards the need for holistic frameworks to evaluate socio-technical aspects of handover.	

			especially the issues of quality of work, individual and system goals and collaborative use and the impact of artefacts on the users.	
3	Wong and Levy, 2005	Retrospective case note review	Paper presents a study investigating inter- hospital transfer of surgical emergencies from rural and peripheral metropolitan areas. 22 patients were included, 10 were physiologically unstable prior to transfer. Hospital systemic issues were associated with mortality, including delays in transfers and inadequate transport process.	Although there are numerous papers examining inter-hospital transfer, investigations of the handover aspects of the transfer are limited.

		CATEGORY 4 – Ev	vidence Gaps on Clinical Handover
Category	Name	Type: Opinions and Reviews	Commentary
4	Forrester et al, 2005	Opinion and guide theme: Legal issues	This is a very good review and opinion piece, which provides some guidance regarding the legal aspect of handover, including communication issues and documentation issues.
4	Hearns and Shirley, 2007	Opinion and guide theme: Retrieval and patient transfer	This is the second part of the review and guide. It suggests systems which might help. These include operating procedure and protocol, communication protocols and training. This is a relatively new field of medicine and the handover component will need to be developed in the future.
4	Karp, 2006	Opinion theme: Legal issues	This is a short opinion piece in regards to handover and malpractice claim and the need to be vigilant about handover communication issues.
4	Koppenberg and Taeger, 2002	Opinion theme: Inter- hospital transfer	This article provides an overview of the current healthcare system in developed countries. It is argued that inter-hospital transport system might have an increasing role in the future due to the dramatic changes in the organisation of healthcare system. The article summarises the current literature and suggests that there are few developed systems to provide handover of inter-hospital transfer.
4	Patterson, 2008	Opinion	This is a short commentary on the assumptions under-pinning recent trends towards standardising handover. It is useful for stimulating thinking about the challenges of providing structure whilst retaining flexibility in the conduct of handovers.
4	Shirley & Hearns, 2007	Opinion and guide Theme: retrieval and patient transfer	This is a review and a guide for retrieval medicine and patient transfer. This is the first part of the guide, which suggests some model for the provision of retrieval medicine and patient transfer.

		CATEGORY 5 – Ev	vidence Gaps on Clinical Handover
Category	Name	Type: Report	Commentary
5	Australian Council for Safety and Quality in Health Care, 2005	Clinical handover and patient safety: Literature review report	<ul> <li>This literature review, conducted by the Australian Resource Centre for Healthcare Innovation (ARCHI) aims to identify factors relating to clinical handover that are associated with patient safety; the effectiveness of a safety culture within non-health industries and the quality of evidence and gaps in research.</li> <li>Specific remarks on evidence gaps:</li> <li>Patient safety research and incidence reporting need to include clinical handover.</li> <li>More studies need to be conducted to establish best practice.</li> <li>Definition of effectiveness in handover needs to be clearly defined.</li> <li>Evidence based guidelines are urgently needed</li> </ul>
			<ul> <li>Effective handover will be integrated into undergraduate health professional education.</li> <li>Minimum data sets around handover and communications are urgently needed.</li> <li>New ways to promote innovation and creativity within healthcare organisations.</li> </ul>
5	Australian	Safe handover: Safe	Evaluation framework for studies regarding handover needs to be established.  This document aims to provide guidance to doctors on best practice in
	Medical Association (AMA), 2006	patients – Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers	<ul> <li>handover and provides examples of good models of handover from which doctors and hospital managers can learn from. Emphasizes continuity of information, the need for organisational change, care planning and prioritization of tasks and recognises range of handover types.</li> <li>Specific remarks on evidence gaps include:</li> <li>Insufficient research conducted on clinical handover.</li> </ul>

5	British Medical Association (BMA) and National Health Service (NHS), 2004	Safe handover: Safe patients – Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers	<ul> <li>This document aims to provide guidance to doctors on best practice in handover. It provides examples of good handover and aims to derive further developments in standardising handover arrangements in hospitals in the United Kingdom.</li> <li>.</li> <li>Specific remarks on evidence gaps include:</li> <li>Training and education at undergraduate level.</li> <li>The lack of standardised protocols.</li> <li>National audit of handover implementation.</li> </ul>
5	Royal College of Surgeons of England, 2007	Safe handover: Guidance from the working time directive working party	<ul> <li>This is the report from the Royal College of Surgeons of England regarding safe handover.</li> <li>Specific remarks on evidence gaps: <ul> <li>Areas of risks such as mis-identification of patient, confidentiality, responsibility and tasks assignment should be better clarified.</li> <li>Involvement of other healthcare professionals might be appropriate and should be better defined.</li> <li>Potential of information tools, such as computers, whiteboards etc should be investigated.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
5	World Health Organisation (WHO) and Joint Commission International Centre for Patient Safety (JCI), 2008	Patient safety solution 3: Communication during patient handovers	<ul> <li>This is a joint report by the World Health Organisation and the Joint Commission International Centre for Patient Safety. It describes Patient safety solution 3: Communication during patient handovers.</li> <li>Specific remarks on evidence gaps: <ul> <li>Involvement of patients and family.</li> <li>New technologies and methods which could improve handover.</li> <li>Procedures to ensure electronic technology for patient care are interactive and effective.</li> <li>Lack of accepted research, data and economic rationale for implementation of improvement strategies.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

## 6. Comprehensive Bibliography

#### N.B. All publications in bold below are analysed within the body of this report.

Adamski P. (2007) Implement a handoff communications approach. Nurs Manage; 38(1): 10, 12.

Alem L, Joseph M, Kethers S, Steele C, Wilkinson R. (2008) Information environments for supporting consistent registrar medical handover. *HIM J;* 37(1): 9-25.

Altschul A (1983) Dreaming of a beautiful handover. Nurs Mirror; 157(10): 16.

Alvarado K, Lee R, Christoffersen E, Fram N, Boblin S, Poole N, Lucas J, Forsyth S. (2006) Transfer of accountability: transforming shift handover to enhance patient safety. *Healthc Q*; *9:* 75-9.

Anderson CD and Mangino RR. (2006) Nurse Shift Report: Who Says You Can't Talk in Front of the Patient? *Nurs Adm Q; 30(2): 112-22.* 

Anderson MA and Helms L. (1993) Home health care referrals following hospital discharge: communication in health services delivery. *Hosp Health Serv Adm; 38(4): 537-55.* 

Anderson MA and Helms LB. (1998) Comparison of continuing care communication. *Image J Nurs Sch; 30(3): 255-60.* 

Andrews C and Millar S. (2007) Don't fumble the handoff. Inpatient providers, specialists, and the primary care physician: a medical care delivery system with benefits and complex risks. *J Med Assoc Ga*; *96*(*3*): 23-4.

Anonymous. (2005) Strategies for improving OR handoffs. OR Manager; 21(8): 9.

Anonymous. (2006) What does JCAHO expect for handoffs? OR Manager; 22(4): 11.

Anonymous. (2007a) Clinical handover at the patient's bedside key to improving safety in hospitals. *News-Medical.net;* [Available online <u>http://www.news-mediccal.net/print\_article.asp?id=29506]</u>

Anonymous. (2007b) ED accreditation update. SBAR techniques help EDs comply with handoff regs. *ED Manag; 19(11): suppl 3-4.* 

Anonymous. (2007c) Guidelines on effective patient handover for SOLS applicants and locums. *RANZCOG;* [Available online <u>http://www.ranzcog.edu.au/sols/pdfs/SOLS-Handover-</u> <u>Procedure.pdf</u>]

Anonymous. (2007d) Main barriers to effective handoffs identified. *Healthcare Benchmarks Qual Improv; 13(2): 17-9.* 

Anonymous. (2007e) Patient handoffs across units need improvement. *Hosp Peer Rev; 32(8): 114-6.* 

Anwari JS. (2002) Quality of handover to the postanaesthesia care unit nurse. *Anaesthesia; 57(5): 488-93.* 

Apker J, Mallak LA, Gibson SC. (2007) Communicating in the "gray zone": perceptions about emergency physician hospitalist handoffs and patient safety. *Acad Emerg Med; 14(10): 884-94.* 

Arora V, Johnson J, Lovinger D, Humphrey HJ, Meltzer DO. (2005) Communication failures in patient sign-out and suggestions for improvement: a critical incident analysis. *Qual Saf Health; 14(6): 401-7.* 

Arora V and Johnson J. (2006) A model for building a standardized hand-off protocol. *Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf; 32(11): 646-55.* 

Arora V, Kao J, Lovinger D, Seiden SC, Meltzer D. (2007) Medication discrepancies in resident sign-outs and their potential to harm. *J Gen Intern Med;* 22(12): 1751-5.

Arora VM, Johnson JK, Meltzer DO, Humphrey HJ. (2008) A theoretical framework and competency-based approach to improving handoffs. *Qual Saf Health Care; 17(1): 11-4.* 

Association of Perioperative Registered Nurses. (2007) Hand-off communications: Research in the healthcare industry. *AORN;* [Available online <u>http://www.aorn.org/docs\_assets/55B250E0-9779-5C0D-1DDC8177C9B4C8EB/44F5C9F4-17A4-49A8-86EC6BE101B523B0/HandOFF\_Research.pdf]</u>

Atwal A. (2002) Nurses' perceptions of discharge planning in acute health care: a case study in one British teaching hospital. *J Adv Nurs; 39(5): 450-8.* 

Australian Council for Safety and Quality in Health Care. (2005) Clinical handover and patient safety: Literature review report. *Australian Council for Safety and Quality in Health Care;* [Available online

http://www.safetyandquality.org/internet/safety/publishing.nsf/Content/clinical-handover]

Australian Medical Association. (2006) Safe handover: Safe Patients. Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers. *AMA;* [Available online http://www.ama.com.au/web.nsf/doc/WEEN-6XFDKN]

Avery JK. (2005) Critical documentation--the handoff: get the story straight. J Ark Med Soc; 101(7): 218-9.

Bakken S. (2006) Informatics for patient safety: a nursing research perspective. *Annu Rev Nurs Res; 219-54.* 

Balla JI and Jamieson WE. (1994) Improving the continuity of care between general practitioners and public hospitals. *Med J Aust; 161(11-12): 656-9.* 

Barishansky RM and Glick DE. (2007) Smooth handoffs. How to put the team focus back into ALS/BLS interactions. *Emerg Med Serv; 36(11): 76-9.* 

Batalden PB, Mohr JJ, Nelson EC, Plume SK. (1996) Improving health care, Part 4: Concepts for improving any clinical process. *Jt Comm J Qual Improvt; 22(10): 651-9.* 

Beach C, Croskerry P, Shapiro M. (2003) Profiles in patient safety: emergency care transitions. *Acad Emerg Med; 10(4): 364-7.* 

Behara R, Wears RL, Perry SJ, Eisenberg E, Murphy L, Vanderhoef M, Shapiro M, Beach C, Croskerry P, Cosby K. (2005) A conceptual framework for studying the safety of transitions in emergency care. *Advances in Patient Safety: Vol 2;* [Available online: <u>http://www.ahrq.gov/downloads/pub/advances/vol2/Behara.pdf]</u>

Benson E, Rippin-Sisler C, Jabusch K, Keast S. (2007) Improving Nursing Shift-to-Shift Report. *J Nurs Care Qual; 22(1): 80-4.* 

Berg J. (2007) Opinion: A progressive shift in hand-off communications. *Nursing Spectrum;* [Available online

http://www.include.nurse.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20071008/NW02/710080350]

Bernau S, Aldington S, Robinson G, Beasley, R. (2006) From medical student to junior doctor: The medical handover – a good habit to cultivate. *Student BMJ; 14: 188-9.* 

Bhabra G, Mackeith S, Monteiro P, Pothier DD. (2007) An experimental comparison of handover methods. *Ann R Coll Surg Engl; 89(3): 298-300.* 

Bomba DT and Prakash R. (2005) A description of handover processes in an Australian public hospital. *Aust Health Rev; 29(1): 68-79.* 

Boockvar KS, Fridman B, Marturano C. (2005) Ineffective communication of mental status information during care transfer of older adults. *J Gen Intern Med; 20(12): 1146-50.* 

Borowitz SM, Waggoner-Fountain LA, Bass EJ, Sledd RM. (2008) Adequacy of information transferred at resident sign-out (in-hospital handover of care): a prospective survey. *Qual Saf Health Care; 17(1): 6-10.* 

Bourne C. (2000) Intershift report: A standard for handovers. NT Research; 5(6): 451-60.

# British Medical Association (2004) Safe handover: safe patients. Guidance on clinical handover for clinicians and managers; BMA: London. [Available online <u>http://www.bma.org.uk/ap.nsf/content/handover</u>]

Broekhuis M and Lips T (2004) Co-ordination of clinical handover: A contingency approach with practical implications. *Presentation at ISQUA*; Amsterdam, Netherlands. [Available online <u>http://www.isqua.org/isquaPages/Conferences/amsterdam/AmsterdamWebFiles/webfiles/CONF2</u> 2-10-04/BriefPapers/Abstractspm/C20/C20-150-Broiekhuis-doc.pdf]

Broekhuis M and Veldkamp C. (2007) The usefulness and feasibility of a reflexivity method to improve clinical handover. *J Eval Clin Pract; 13(1): 109-15.* 

# Bruce K and Suserud BO. (2005) The handover process and triage of ambulance-borne patients: the experiences of emergency nurses. *Nurs Crit; 10(4): 201-9.*

Brunt BA, Gifford L, Hart D, McQueen-Goss S, Siddall D, Smith R, Weakland, R. (1999) Designing interdisciplinary documentation for the continuum of care. *J Nurs Care Qual;* 14(1): 1-10.

# Budd HR, Almond LM, Porter K. (2007) A survey of trauma alert criteria and handover practice in England and Wales. *Emerg Med J*; 24(4): 302-4.

Burt J, Barclay S, Marshall N, Shipman C, Stimson A, Young J. (2004) Continuity within primary palliative care: an audit of general practice out-of-hours co-operatives. *J Public Health (Oxf);* 26(3): 275-6.

Buswell C. (1994) All over for handover? Nurs Stand; 8(31): 44.

# Buus N. (2006) Conventionalized knowledge: mental health nurses producing clinical knowledge at intershift handovers. *Issues Ment Health Nurs; 27(10): 1079-96.*

#### Cahill J. (1998) Patient's perceptions of bedside handovers. J Clin Nurs; 7(4): 351-9.

Carr DD. (2007) Case Managers Optimize Patient Safety by Facilitating Effective Care Transitions. *Prof Case Manag; 12(2): 70-80.* 

Carroll K, ledema R, Kerridge R. (2008) Reshaping ICU ward round practices using videoreflexive ethnography. *Qual Health Res; 18(3): 380-90.* 

Castledine G. (2006) The importance of a good shift handover of patients. Br J Nurs; 15(9: 524.

## Catchpole KR, DE Leval MR, McEwan A, Pigott N, Elliott MJ, McQuillan A, MacDonald C, Goldman AJ. (2007) Patient handover from surgery to intensive care: using Formula 1 pitstop and aviation models to improve safety and quality. *Paediatr Anaesth; 17(5): 470-8.*

Chaboyer W. (2007) Communication of patient information in hospitals warrants rethink. *Griffith University Media Release;* [Available online http://www.customers.ilisys.com.au/rcnao/UserFiles/Sep107H%20-%20clinical%20handover]

Chacko V, Varvarelis N, Kemp DG. (2006) eHand-offs: An IBM(R) Lotus(R) Domino(R) Application for Ensuring Patient Safety and Enhancing Resident Supervision in Hand-Off Communications. *AMIA Annu Symp Proc;* 874.

Cheah LP, Amott DH, Pollard J, Watters DA. (2005) Electronic medical handover: towards safer medical care. *Med J Aust; 183(7): 369-72.* 

Clancy CM. (2006) Care transitions: A threat and an opportunity for patient safety. *Am J Med Qual; 21: 415-7.* 

Clemow R. (2006) Care plans as the main focus of nursing handover: information exchange model. *J Clin Nurs; 15(11): 1463-5.* 

Cook RI, Render M, Woods DD. (2000) Gaps in the continuity of care and progress on patient safety. *BMJ; 320(7237): 791-4.* 

Cormack K. (1996) Audit of ward to theatre communication. December 1994-March 1995. Br J Theatre Nurs; 5(10): 10-2, 14.

Cornish PL, Knowles SR, Marchesano R, Tam V, Shadowitz S, Juurlink DN, Etchells EE. (2005) Unintended medication discrepancies at the time of hospital admission. *Arch Intern Med;* 165(4): 424-9.

Crum Gregory BS. (2006) Standardizing hand-off processes. AORN J; 84(6): 1059-61.

Croteau R. (2005) JCAHO comments on handoff requirement. OR Manager; 21(8): 8.

Currie J. (2000) Audit of nursing handover. Nurs Times; 96(42): 44.

Currie J. (2002) Improving the efficiency of patient handover. *Emerg Nurse; 10(3): 24-7.* 

Davies S and Priestley MJ. (2006) A reflective evaluation of patient handover practices. *Nurs Stand; 20(21): 49-52.* 

Dowding D. (2001) Examining the effects that manipulating information given in the change of shift report has on nurses' care planning ability. *J Adv Nurs; 33(6): 836-46.* 

Dracup K and Morris PE. (2008) Passing the Torch: The Challenge of Handoffs. *Am J Crit Care; 17(2): 95-97.* 

Evans AM, Pereira DA, Parker JM. (2008) Discourses of anxiety in nursing practice: a psychoanalytic case study of the change-of-shift handover ritual. *Nurs Inq; 15(1): 40-8.* 

Fassett MJ, Hannan TJ, Robertson IK, Bollipo SJ, Fassett RG. (2007) A national survey of medical morning handover report in Australian hospitals. *Med J Aust; 187(3): 164-5.* 

Fassett RG and Bollipo SJ. (2006) Morning report: an Australian experience. *Med J Aust;* 184(4): 159-61.

Fenton W. (2006) Developing a guide to improve the quality of nurses' handover. *Nurs Older People; 18(11): 32-6; quiz 37.* 

Fletcher KE, Wiest FC, Halasyamani L, Lin J, Nelson V, Kaufman SR, Saint S, Schapira M. (2008) How Do Hospitalized Patients Feel About Resident Work Hours, Fatigue, and Discontinuity of Care? *J Gen Intern Med.* [*E-pub ahead of print*]

Forrester K, Duffield C, Roche M, Merrick ET. (2005) Clinical handover: can we afford the time? *J Law Med; 13(2): 176-9.* 

Gandhi TK. (2005) Fumbled handoffs: one dropped ball after another. Ann Intern Med; 142(5): 352-8.

Garasen H and Johnsen R. (2007) The quality of communication about older patients between hospital physicians and general practitioners: a panel study assessment. *BM*C *Health Serv Res; 7*(*1*):133.

Gold KS. (2007) Crossing the quality chasm: creating the ideal patient care experience. *Nurs Econ*; 25(5): 293-5, 298.

Goldman AJ. (2007) Patient handover from surgery to intensive care: using Formula 1 pit-stop and aviation models to improve safety and quality. *Paediatr Anaesth; 17(5): 470-8.* 

Grainge C, Traer E, Fulton J. (2005) Do weekend plan standard forms improve communication and influence quality of patient care? *Postgrad Med J; 81(958): 524-5.* 

Greaves C. (1999) Patients' perceptions of bedside handover. Nurs Stand; 14(12): 32-5.

Groah L. (2006) Hand offs--a link to improving patient safety. AORN J; 83(1):227-30.

Halasyamani L, Kripalani S, Coleman E, Schnipper J, van Walraven C, Nagamine J, Torcson P, Bookwalter T, Budnitz T, Manning D. (2006) Transition of care for hospitalized elderly patients--development of a discharge checklist for hospitalists. *J Hosp Med; 1(6): 354-60.* 

Harrison M, Eardley W, McCarron B. (2005) Time to hand over our old way of working? *Hosp Med; 66(7): 399-400.* 

Hays MM and Weinert C. (2006) A dramaturgical analysis of shift report patterns with cost implications: a case study. *Nurs Econ;* 24(5): 253-62, 227.

Health and Safety Executive (1996) *Effective shift handover – A literature review. HSE;* [Available online <u>http://www.hse.gov.uk/research/otopdf/1996/oto96003.pdf</u>]

Hearns S and Shirley PJ. (2006) Retrieval medicine: a review and guide for UK practitioners. Part 2: safety in patient retrieval systems. *Emerg Med J; 23(12): 943-7.* 

Hoban V. (2003) How to ... handle a handover. Nurs Times; 99(9): 54-5.

Hopkinson JB. (2002) The hidden benefit: the supportive function of the nursing handover for qualified nurses caring for dying people in hospital. *J Clin Nurs; 11(2): 168-75.* 

Horn J, Bell MD, Moss E. (2004) Handover of responsibility for the anaesthetised patient - opinion and practice. *Anaesthesia; 59(7): 658-63.* 

Horwitz LI, Krumholz HM, Green ML, Huot SJ. (2006) Transfers of patient care between house staff on internal medicine wards: a national survey. *Arch Intern Med;* 166(11): 1173-7.

Horwitz LI, Moin T, Green ML. (2007) Development and Implementation of an Oral Sign-out Skills Curriculum. *J Gen Intern Med; 22(10): 1470-4.* 

Howell M. (1994) Confidentiality during staff reports at the bedside. Nurs Times; 90(34): 44-5.

Hsiao KC and Crawford B. (2007) Still room for improvement in our handover practices. *N Z Med J*; 120(1255): U2568.

Hutter MM, Kellogg KC, Ferguson CM, Abbott WM, Warshaw AL. (2006) The impact of the 80hour resident workweek on surgical residents and attending surgeons. *Ann Surg*; 243(6): 864-71; *discussion 871-5.* 

Jagsi R, Kitch BT, Weinstein DF, Campbell EG, Hutter M, Weissman JS. (2005) Residents report on adverse events and their causes. *Arch Intern Med;* 165(22): 2607-13.

#### Jenkin A, Abelson-Mitchell N, Cooper S. (2007) Patient handover: Time for a change? Accid Emerg Nurs; 15: 141-7.

Kalisch BJ, Begeny S, Anderson C. (2008) The effect of consistent nursing shifts on teamwork and continuity of care. *J Nurs Adm; 38(3): 132-7.* 

#### Karp D. (2006). The risk of hospitalist hand-offs. Med Econ; 83(11): 74.

## Kassean HK and Jagoo ZB. (2005) Managing change in the nursing handover from traditional to bedside handover - a case study from Mauritius. *BMC Nurs; 4(1): 1.*

Keenan G, Yakel E, Marriott D. (2006) HANDS: A Revitalized Technology Supported Care Planning Method to Improve Nursing Handoffs. *Stud Health Technol Inform; 122: 580-4.* 

Kelleher D. (2005) Improving clinical efficiency, performance and accountability. *NSW Dept of Health;* [Available online

http://www.health.nsw.gov.au/futuresplanning/pdf/improving\_clinical\_efficiency.pdf]

# Kellogg KC, Breen E, Ferzoco SJ, Zinner MJ, Ashley SW. (2006) Resistance to change in surgical residency: an ethnographic study of work hours reform. *J Am Coll Surg; 202(4): 630-6.*

# Kelly M. (2005) Change from an office-based to a walk-around handover system. *Nurs Times; 101(10): 34-5.*

Kelly R. (1999) Goings-on in a CCU: an ethnomethodological account of things that go on in a routine hand-over. *Nurs Crit Care; 4(2): 85-91.* 

#### Kennedy J. (1999) An evaluation of non-verbal handover. Prof Nurse; 14(6): 391-4.

Kerr MP. (2002) A qualitative study of shift handover practice and function from a socio-technical perspective. *J Adv Nurs; 37(2): 125-34.* 

Kessler KM. (2005) Fumbled handoffs. Ann Intern Med 2005 Oct 4; 143(7): 542; author reply 542-3.

Keyes C. (2000) Coordination of care provision: the role of the 'handoff'. *Int J Qual Health Care;* 12(6): 519.

Kluger MT and Bullock MF. (2002) Recovery room incidents: a review of 419 reports from the Anaesthetic Incident Monitoring Study (AIMS). *Anaesthesia; 57(11): 1060-6.* 

## Koppenberg J and Taeger K. (2002) Interhospital transport: transport of critically ill patients. *Curr Opin Anaesthesiol; 15(2): 211-5.*

Kostopoulou O and Shepherd A. (2000) Fragmentation of treatment and the potential for human error in neonatal intensive care. *Top Health Inf Manage* ; 20(4): 78-92.

Laine C, Goldman L, Soukup JR, Hayes JG. (1993) The impact of a regulation restricting medical house staff working hours on the quality of patient care. *JAMA; 269(3): 374-8.* 

Lally S. (1999) An investigation into the functions of nurses' communication at the inter-shift handover. *J Nurs Manag; 7(1): 29-36.* 

Landrigan CP, Czeisler CA, Barger LK, Ayas NT, Rothschild JM, Lockley SW. (2007) Effective implementation of work-hour limits and systemic improvements. *Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf;* 33(11 Suppl): 19-29.

Landucci D and Gipe BT. (1998) The art and science of the handoff. How hospitalists share data. Cost Qual Q J; 4(3): 8-10.

Laxmisan A, Hakimzada F, Sayan OR, Green RA, Zhang J, Patel VL. (2007) The multitasking clinician: Decision-making and cognitive demand during and after team handoffs in emergency care. *Int J Med Inform; 76(11-12): 801-11*.

Lee LH, Levine JA, Schultz HJ. (1996) Utility of a standardized sign-out card for new medical interns. *J Gen Intern Med; 11(12): 753-5.* 

Manias E and Street A. (2000) The handover: uncovering the hidden practices of nurses. *Intensive Crit Care Nurs; 16(6): 373-83.* 

Mason DJ. (2004) Shift to shift: reclaiming patient 'hand-offs'. Am J Nurs; 104(9): 11.

Mathias JM. (2006a) A SHARED tool strengthens handoffs. OR Manager; 22(4): 15.

Mathias JM. (2006b) Passing the baton' for smooth handoffs. OR Manager; 22(4): 13.

## McCann L, McHardy K, Child S. (2007) Passing the buck: Clinical handovers at a tertiary hospital. *N Z Med J; 120(1264): U2778.*

McCloughen A, O'Brien L, Gillies D, McSherry C, Taig N. (2006) Mental health nursing handover: Results of an exploratory study of inpatient rehabilitation services at a leading NSW public mental health facility. *Presentation at Australian and New Zealand College of Mental Health Nurses 32nd Annual International Conference;* [Available online http://www.icms.com.au/anzcmhn2006/abstract/7.htm]

McFetridge B, Gillespie M, Goode D, Melby V. (2007) An exploration of the handover process of critically ill patients between nursing staff from the emergency department and the intensive care unit. *Nurs Crit Care; 12(6): 261-9.* 

McGee-Lennon MR, Carberry M, Gray PD. (2007) HECTOR: A PDA based clinical handover system. *DCS Technical Report Series; 1-14.* [Available online <u>http://www.dcs.gla.ac.uk/publications/paperdetails.cfm?id=8528</u>]

McKenna L and Walsh K. (1997) Changing handover practices: one private hospital's experiences. *Int J Nurs Pract; 3(2): 128-32.* 

McKenna LG. (1997) Improving the nursing handover report. Prof Nurse; 12(9): 637-9.

Meißner A, Hasselhorn HM, Estryn-Behar M, Nézet O, Pokorski J, Gould D. (2007) Nurses' perception of shift handovers in Europe - results from the European Nurses' Early Exit Study. *J Adv Nurs; 57(5): 535-42.* 

Menke JA, Broner CW, Campbell DY, McKissick MY, Edwards-Beckett JA. (2001) Computerized clinical documentation system in the pediatric intensive care unit. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak; 3.* 

#### Mikos K (2007) Monitoring handoffs for standardization. Nurs Manage; 38(12): 16-20.

Miller C. (1998) Ensuring continuing care: styles and efficiency of the handover process. *Aust J Adv Nurs; 16(1): 23-7.* 

Moore C, Wisnivesky J, Williams S, McGinn T. (2003) Medical errors related to discontinuity of care from an inpatient to an outpatient setting. *J Gen Intern Med;* 18(8): 646-51.

Morris D and Baker, A. (2005) Safer clinical handover – A further opportunity for the careconnect.sa programme to enhance clinical practice. *Proceedings of the Health Informatics Conference (HIC 2005);* Melbourne, Australia.

Morrison M. (2006) iHandover – Nepean hospital junior doctor clinical handover system. *Australian Resource Centre for Healthcare Innovations;* [Available online <u>http://www.archi.net.au/e-</u>

library/health administration/awards06/ministers innovation award/ihandover]

Naber D and Pincus H. (2005) Hand-offs and trade-offs in psychiatric care. *Curr Opin Psychiatry;* 18(6): 672.

Nagle LM and Judd JM. (2006) Supporting continuity of information in the patient transfer process should there be a minimum data set across care settings? *Stud Health Technol Inform;* 122: 746-8.

National Patient Safety Agency (2007) The hospital at night. *NPSA;* [Available online http://www.npsa.nhs.uk/patientsafety/alerts-and-directives/directives-guidance/han/]

# Nestel D, Kneebone R, Barnet A. (2005) Teaching communication skills for handover: perioperative specialist practitioners. *Med Educ; 39(11): 1157.*

New Zealand Resident Doctors' Association. (2007) Medical Handover. *NZRDA;* [Available online <u>http://www.nzrda.org.nz/Cache/Pictures/119124/Clinical\_Handover.pdf]</u>

North East Valley Division of General Practice Ltd (2007) Clinical handover initiative: Aged care home transfer to hospital envelope. [Available online <u>http://www.safetyandquality.org/internet/safety/publishing.nsf/Content/E0B59E130FA90A50CA25</u>73AF007BC3C8/\$File/NEVDGP%20project%20Nov%202007.pdf]

Nuffield Department of Surgery. (2008) Patient transfers: Learning from motor racing and aviation. *University of Oxford;* [Available online http://www.surgery.ox.ac.uk/research/grstu/index\_html\_Projects/Handover/]

# O'Connell B and Penney W. (2001) Challenging the handover ritual. Recommendations for research and practice. *Collegian; 8(3): 14-8.*

Odell A. (1996) Communication theory and the shift handover report. Br J Nurs; 5(21): 1323-6.

Odom-Forren J. (2007) Accurate patient handoffs: imperative for patient safety. *J Perianesth Nurs;* 22(4): 233-4.

Parker J, Gardner G, Wiltshire J. (1992) Handover: the collective narrative of nursing practice. *Aust J Adv Nurs; 9(3): 31-7.* 

Parker J. (1996) Handovers in a changing health care climate. Aust Nurs J; 4(5): 22-6.

Paterson JM and Allega RL. (1999) Improving communication between hospital and community physicians. Feasibility study of a handwritten, faxed hospital discharge summary. *Can Fam Physician; 45: 2893-9.* 

Patterson ES, Roth EM, Woods DD, Chow R, Gomes JO. (2004) Handoff strategies in settings with high consequences for failure: lessons for health care operations. *Int J Qual Health Care; 16(2): 125-32.* 

Patterson ES. (2008) Structuring flexibility: the potential good, bad and ugly in standardisation of handovers. *Qual Saf Health Care; 17(1): 4-5.* 

Patterson PK, Blehm R, Foster J, Fuglee K, Moore, J. (1995) Nurse information needs for efficient care continuity across patient units. *J Nurs Adm; 25(10): 28-36.* 

Payne S, Hardey M, Coleman P. (2000) Interactions between nurses during handovers in elderly care. *J Adv Nurs; 32(2): 277-85*.

Perry S. (2004) Transitions in care: studying safety in emergency department signovers. *Focus on Patient Safety;* 7(2): 1-3.

Petersen LA, Brennan TA, O'Neil AC, Cook EF, Lee TH. (1994) Does housestaff discontinuity of care increase the risk for preventable adverse events? *Ann Intern Med;* 121(11): 866-72.

Petersen LA, Orav EJ, Teich JM, O'Neil AC, Brennan TA. (1998) Using a computerized signout program to improve continuity of inpatient care and prevent adverse events. *Jt Comm J Qual Improv; 24(2): 77-87.* 

Philibert, I (2007) Selected articles on the patient hand-off. *Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education;* [Available online www.acgme.org/acwebsite/dutyhours/dh annotatedbibliography patienthandoff 1207.pdf]

Philpin S. (2006) 'Handing over': transmission of information between nurses in an intensive therapy unit. *Nurs Crit Care; 11(2): 86-93.* 

Pierpont GL and Thilgen D. (1995) Effect of computerized charting on nursing activity in intensive care. *Crit Care Med*; 23(6): 1067-73.

Pothier D, Monteiro P, Mooktiar M, Shaw A. (2005) Pilot study to show the loss of important data in nursing handover. *Br J Nurs; 14(20): 1090-3.* 

Prouse M. (1995) A study of the use of tape-recorded handovers. Nurs Times; 91(49): 40-1.

Queensland Health (2007) Clinical Handover. Queensland Health; [Available online http://www.health.qld.gov.au/patientsafety/webpages/clinhand.asp]

Rastegar DA. (2005) Fumbled handoffs. Ann Intern Med; 143(7): 542; author reply 542-3.

Rees HW and Johanson NA. (2007) Build – don't break – communication during patient handoffs. *AAOS;* [Available online <u>http://www.aaos.org/news/bulletin/jum07/clinical5.asp]</u>

Roughton VJ and Severs MP. (1996) The junior doctor handover: current practices and future expectations. *J R Coll Physicians Lond; 30(3): 213-4.* 

# Sabir N, Yentis SM, Holdcroft A. (2006) A national survey of obstetric anaesthetic handovers. *Anaesthesia; 61(4): 376-80.*

Sandlin D. (2007) Improving patient safety by implementing a standardized and consistent approach to hand-off communication. *J Perianesth Nurs; 22(4): 289-92.* 

Sarkar U, Carter JT, Omachi TA, Vidyarthi AR, Cucina R, Bokser S, van Eaton E, Blum M. (2007) SynopSIS: Integrating physician sign-out with the electronic medical record. *J Hosp Med; 2(5): 336-342.* 

Sexton A, Chan C, Elliott M, Stuart J, Jayasuriya R, Crookes P. (2004) Nursing handovers: do we really need them? *J Nurs Manag; 12(1): 37-42.* 

Sharit J, McCane L, Thevenin DM, Barach P. (2005) Examining issues in communicating patient care information across shifts in a critical care setting. *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society 49th Annual Meeting;* September 26-30. Orlando, Florida.

Shendell-Falik N, Feinson M, Mohr BJ. (2007) Enhancing patient safety: improving the patient handoff process through appreciative inquiry. *J Nurs Adm; 37(2): 95-104.* 

Sheppard JE, Weidner LC, Zakai S, Fountain-Polley S, Williams J. (2008) Ambiguous abbreviations: an audit of abbreviations in paediatric note keeping. *Arch Dis Child; 93: 204-6.* 

Sherlock C. (1995) The patient handover: a study of its form, function and efficiency. *Nurs Stand; 9(52): 33-6.* 

Shirley PJ and Hearns S. (2006) Retrieval medicine: a review and guide for UK practitioners. Part 1: clinical guidelines and evidence base. *Emerg Med J*; 23(12): 937-42.

Shojania KG, Fletcher KE, Saint S. (2006) Graduate medical education and patient safety: a busy--and occasionally hazardous--intersection. *Ann Intern Med;* 145(8): 592-8.

Simpson KR. (2005) Handling handoffs safely. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs; 30(2): 152.

Singer JI and Dean J. (2006) Emergency physician intershift handovers: an analysis of our transitional care. *Pediatr Emerg Care; 22(10): 751-4.* 

Singh H, Thomas EJ, Petersen LA, Studdert DM. (2007) Medical errors involving trainees: a study of closed malpractice claims from 5 insurers. *Arch Intern Med; 167(19): 2030-6.* 

Sithamparanathan M. (2006) That's all I got handed over. BMJ; 332(7539): 496.

Solet DJ, Norvell JM, Rutan GH, Frankel RM. (2005) Lost in translation: challenges and opportunities in physician-to-physician communication during patient handoffs. *Acad Med; 80(12): 1094-9.* 

Sørby ID, Nytrø O (2006) Does the EPR support the discharge process? A study on physicians' use of clinical information systems during discharge of patients with coronary heart disease. *HIM J*; 34(4): 112-9.

Spee R (2000) Shaking shift report: is it possible? Perspectives; 24(3): 2-7.

Spitzer WJ, Burger SL, Farley BA (1998) Promoting patient/family education through use of automated interdisciplinary discharge information. *Continuum; 18(2):1, 3-7*.Stevens DP. (2008) Handovers and Debussy. *Qual Saf Health Care; 17(1): 2-3*.

Stiell AP, Forster AJ, Stiell IG, van Walraven C. (2005) Maintaining continuity of care: a look at the quality of communication between Ontario emergency departments and community physicians. *CJEM; 7(3):* 155-61.

Strange F. (1996) Handover: an ethnographic study of ritual in nursing practice. *Intensive Crit Care Nurs; 12(2): 106-12.* 

Strople B and Ottani P. (2006) Can technology improve intershift report? What the research reveals. *J Prof Nurs;* 22(3): 197-204.

Sullivan EE. (2007) Hand-off Communication. J Perianesth Nurs; 22(4): 275-9.

Talbot R and Bleetman A. (2007) Retention of information by emergency department staff at ambulance handover: do standardised approaches work? *Emerg Med J;* 24(8): 539-42.

Tang C and Carpendale S. (2006) Healthcare quality and information flow during shift change. Centre for Pervasive Healthcare; [Available online http://www.pervasivehealthcare.dk/UbiHealth2006/papers/2006/1.b.Healthcare%20Quality% 20and%20Information%20Flow%20during%20Shift%20Change%20Final.pdf]

Thakore S and Morrison W. (2001) A survey of the perceived quality of patient handover by ambulance staff in the resuscitation room. *Emerg Med; 18(4): 293-6.* 

The Royal College of Surgeons of England (2007) Safe handover: Guidance from the working time directive working party. *RCSE*; London [Available online <u>http://www.healthcareworkforce.nhs.uk/option.com\_docman/task,doc\_download/gid,1001/l</u> temid,697.html]

The Victorian Quality Council (2006) Clinical handover: A challenge for patient safety. *VQC;* [Available online https://www.health.vic.gov.au/qualitycouncil/downloads/clinhandover.pdf]

Thurgood G. (1995) Verbal handover reports: what skills are needed? Br J Nurs; 4(12) :720-2.

Tighe CM, Woloshynowych M, Brown R, Wears B, Vincent C. (2006) Incident reporting in one UK accident and emergency department. *Accid Emerg Nurs; 14(1): 27-37.* 

# Turner P, Wong MC, Yee KC. (2006) Understanding interactions of factors influencing clinical handover: insights for information technology. *Proceedings of the Health Informatics Conference (HIC 2006);* August 20 – 22. Sydney, Australia.

University of Queensland. (2007) Clinical handover – Online education solutions. UQ Center for Health Innovation and Solutions; [Available online <u>http://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/internet/safety/publishing.nsf/Content/E0B59E130FA90A50C</u> <u>A2573AF007BC3C8/\$File/Dec2007%20project%20summary.pdf</u>]

van Eaton EG, Horvath KD, Lober WB, Pellegrini CA. (2004) Organizing the transfer of patient care information: the development of a computerized resident sign-out system. *Surgery; 136(1): 5-13.* 

van Eaton EG, Horvath KD, Lober WB, Rossini AJ, Pellegrini CA. (2005) A randomized, controlled trial evaluating the impact of a computerized rounding and sign-out system on continuity of care and resident work hours. *J Am Coll Surg; 200(4): 538-45.* 

Vidyarthi AR, Arora V, Schnipper JL, Wall SD, Wachter, RM. (2006) Managing discontinuity in academic medical centers: strategies for a safe and effective resident sign-out. *J Hosp Med; 1(4): 257-66.* 

Wallum R. (1995) Using care plans to replace the handover. Nurs Stand; 9(32): 24-6.

#### Watkins S. (1997) Introducing bedside handover reports. Prof Nurse; 12(4): 270-3.

Wears R, Perry S, Eisenberg E, Murphy A, Shapiro M, Beach C, Croskerry P, Behara R. (2004) Transitions in care: Signovers in the emergency department. *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society 48th Annual Meeting;* September 20-24. New Orleans, LA.

Wears RL, Perry SJ, Shapiro M, Beach C, Croskerry P, Behara, R. (2003) Shift changes among emergency physicians: best of times, worst of times. *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society 47th Annual Meeting;* October 13-17. Denver, CO.

Webster J. (1999) Practitioner-centred research: an evaluation of the implementation of the bedside hand-over. J Adv Nurs; 30(6): 1375-82.

Williams AJ. (1998) Managing change in the nursing handover. Nurs Stand; 12(18): 39-42.

Wilson MJ. (2007) A template for safe and concise handovers. *Medsurg Nurs; 16(3): 201-6, 200.* 

Wilson S, Galliers J, Fone J. (2004) Clinical handover appliance (CHA): A prototype design. *Technical Report; ACE/TR3/V1. HCID, City University.* [Available online <a href="http://hcid.soi.city.ac.uk/research/TR-dev-design.doc">http://hcid.soi.city.ac.uk/research/TR-dev-design.doc</a>]

Wilson S, Galliers J, and Fone J. (2006) Not all sharing is equal: the impact of a large display on small group collaborative work. *Proceedings of the 20th Anniversary Conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work;* November 4-8. Alberta, Canada.

## Wilson S, Galliers J, Fone J. (2007) Cognitive Artifacts In Support Of Medical Shift Handover: An In Use, In Situ Evaluation. *International Journal of HCI; 22(1): 61-83.*

Wiltshire J, Parker J (1996) Containing abjection in nursing: the end of shift handover as a site of containment. *Nurs Inq; 3(1): 23-9.* 

Wise D (1994) The positives and negatives of handover. Contemp Nurse; 3(3): 143-4.

Wolf ZR. (1989) Learning the professional jargon of nursing during change of shift report. *Holist Nurs Pract; 4(1): 78-83.* 

Wong K, Levy RD. (2005) Interhospital transfers of patients with surgical emergencies: areas for improvement. *Aust J Rural Health; 13(5): 290-4.* 

Wong MC, Turner P, Yee KC. (2007) Socio-cultural issues and patient safety: a case study into the development of an electronic support tool for clinical handover. *Stud Health Technol Inform; 130: 279-89.* 

Wong MC, Turner P, Yee KC. (2008) Involving clinicians in the development of an electronic clinical handover system – Thinking systems not just technology. *Stud Health Technol Inform;* (in press).

Wong MC and Yee KC. (2006) Clinical handover: two sides of a coin. Proceedings of the Health Informatics Conference (HIC 2006); August 20 – 22. Sydney, Australia.

World Health Organisation and Joint Commission International. (2007) Communication during patient handovers. *Patient safety solutions; 1(Solution3)* [Available online http://www.jcipatientsafety.org/fpdf/presskit/PS-Solution3.pdf]

Ye K, McD Taylor D, Knott JC, Dent A, MacBean CE. (2007) Handover in the emergency department: Deficiencies and adverse effects. *Emerg Med Australas; 19(5): 433-41.* 

Yee KC, Wong MC, Turner P. (2006) Medical error management and the role of information technology--a new approach to investigating medical handover in acute care settings. *Stud Health Technol Inform; 124: 679-84.* 

Yong G, Dent AW, Weiland TJ. (2008) Handover from paramedics: Observations and emergency department clinician perceptions. *Emerg Med Australas; 20(2): 149-55.* 

Yonge O. (2008) Shift report: a ritual play on a residential adolescent psychiatric unit. *J Psychiatr Ment Health Nurs; 15(1): 45-51.* 

Young RJ, Horsley SD, McKenna M. (2000) The potential role of IT in supporting the work of junior doctors. *J R Coll Physicians Lond; 34(4): 366-70.* 

Yurkovich E and Smyer T. (1998) Shift report: a time for learning. *J Nurs Educ;* 37(9): 401-3.